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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS PROCES-VERBAUX

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 1, 1992 LE MARDI 1¢ DECEMBRE 1992

(11) (11)

[Text] [Traduction)

The Legislative Committee on Bill C~91, An Act to amend the
Patent Act, to amend another Act in consequence thereof and to
provide for other related matters met at 9:08 o’clock a.m. this day,

in Room 253-D, Centre Block, the Chairman, René Soetens,
presiding.

Mefnbe{s of the Committee present: John E. Cole, Dorothy
Dobbie, Jim Karpoff, Robert Layton, Peter McCreath, Ron
MacDonald, Jim Peterson and Brian White.

Other Members present: Don Boudria, Phillip Edmonston, Joe
Fontana, Alfonso Gagliano, Felix Holtmann, Robert Kaplan,
Howard McCurdy and John Rodriguez.

ln. attendance: From the Research Branch of the Library of
Parliament: Margaret Smith, Research Officer.

Witnesses: From the Canadian Union of Public
Employees: Judy Darcy, President; Ruth Scher, Research
Representative and  Blair Redlin, Special Assistant
(Campaigns). From Green Shield Prepaid Services Inc.:
Richard Walker, Chairman; Walter H. Austen, President and
Chief Executive Officer and Vernon Chiles, Vice-Chairman.
From the Patented Medicine Prices Review Board: H.C.
Eastman, Chairman and Wayne D. Critchley, Executive
Director. From the Research Centre, “Centre Hospitalier de
I’Université Laval” : Fernand Labrie, Scientic Director. From the
Prime Institute, College of Pharmacy, University of Minnesota:
Stephen W. Schondelmeyer, Professor of Pharmaceutical Eco-
nomics and Director.

The Committee resumed consideration of its Order of Refer-
ence dated Tuesday, November 17, 1992 relating to Bill C-91, An
Acttoamend the Patent Act, to amend another Act in consequence
thereof and to provide for other related matters. (See Minutes of

Proceedings and Evidence, Monday, November 23, 1992, Issue
No. 1)

Judy Darcy made a statement and with Ruth Scher and Blair
Redlin answered questions.

Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26,1992, the brief submitted by the Canadian Union of
Public Employees is printed as an appendix to this day’s Minutes
of Proceedings and Evidence. (See Appendix “C-91/14")

Richard Walker and Walter H. Austen made statements and,
with Vernon Chiles, answered questions.

Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26, 1992, the brief submitted by Green Shield Prepaid
Services Inc. is printed as an appendix to this day’s Minutes of
Proceedings and Evidence. (See Appendix “C-91/15")

H.C. Eastman made a statement and answered questions.

Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26, 1992, the brief submitted by the Patented Medicine
Prices Review Board is printed as an appendix to this day’s
Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence. (See Appendix “C-91/16")

Le Comité 1égislatif chargé du projet deloi C-91, Loi modifiant
la Loi sur les brevets ainsi qu’une autre loi en conséquence et
prévoyant des dispositions connexes, se réunit 3 9 h 08, dans la
salle 253-D de 1’édifice du Centre, sous la présidence de René
Soetens (président).

Membres du Comité présents: John E. Cole, Dorothy Dobbie,
Jim Karpoff, Robert Layton, Peter McCreath, Ron MacDonald,
Jim Peterson et Brian White.

Autresdéputés présents: Don Boudria, Phillip Edmonston, Joe
Fontana, Alfonso Gagliano, Felix Holtmann, Robert Kaplan,
Howard McCurdy et John Rodriguez.

Aussi présente: Du Service de recherche de la Bibliothéque du
Parlement: Margaret Smith, attachée de recherche.

Témoins: Du Syndicat canadien de la fonction publique:
Judy Darcy, présidente; Ruth Scher, représentante,
Recherche; Blair Redlin, assistant spécial (campagnes). De
Green Field Prepaid Services Inc.: Richard Walker,
président; Walter H. Austen, président et directeur général;
Vernon Chiles, vice-président. Du Conseil d’examen du prix
des médicaments brevetés: H.C. Eastman, président; Wayne
D. Critchley, directeur exécutif. Du Centre de recherches du
Centre hospitalier de I’Université Laval (CHUL): Df Fernand Labrie,
directeur scientifique. De !'Institut Prime, Collége de pharmacie,
Université du Minnesota: Stephen W. Schondelmeyer, professeur
d’économie pharmaceutique et directeur.

Conformément a son ordre de renvoi du mardi 17 novembre
1992, le Comité étudie le projet de loi C-91, Loi modifiant la Loi
sur les brevets ainsi qu’une autre loi en conséquence et prévoyant
des dispositions connexes (voir les Procés-verbaux et témoigna-
ges du lundi 23 novembre 1992, fascicule n° 1).

Judy Darcy fait un exposé puis, avec Ruth Scher et Blair Redlin,
répond aux questions.

Suivant I’ordre adopté le jeudi 26 novembre 1992, le mémoire
présenté parle Syndicat canadiendela fonction publique estajouté
en annexe aux Procés-verbaux et témoignages d’aujourd’hui
(Voir Appendice «C-91/14»).

Richard Walker et Walter H. Austen font des exposés et, de
méme que Vernon Chiles, répondent aux questions.

Suivant I’ordre adopté le jeudi 26 novembre 1992, le mémoire
présenté par Green Shield Prepaid Services est ajouté en annexe
aux Procés-verbaux et témoignages d’aujourd’hui (Voir Appen-
dice «C-91/15»).

H.C. Eastman fait un exposé et répond aux questions.

Suivant’ordre adopté le jeudi 26 novembre 1992, le mémoire
présenté par le Conseil d’examen du prix des médicaments
brevetés est ajouté en annexe aux Procés-verbaux et témoignages
d’aujourd’hui (Voir Appendice «C-91/16»).



Bill C-91

1=12-1992

At 11:30 o’clock a.m., the sitting was suspended.
At 11:38 o’clock a.m., the sitting resumend.
Fernand Labrie made a statement and answered questions.

Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26, 1992, the brief submitted by Professor Fernand
Labrie is printed as an appendix to this day's Minutes of
Proceedings and Evidence. (See Appendix “C-91/17")

Stephen Schondelmeyer made a statement and answered
questions.

Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26, 1992, the brief submitted by Dr. Stephen Schondel-
meyer is printed as an appendix to this day's Minutes of
Proceedings and Evidence. (See Appendix “C-91/18")

At 2:07 the Committee ajourned to the call of the Chair.

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 1, 1992
(12)

The Legislative Committee on Bill C-91, An Act to amend the
Patent Act, to amend another Act in consequence thereof and to
provide for other related matters met at 3:37 o’clock p.m. this day,
in Room 701, La Promenade Building, the Chairman, René
Soetens, presiding.

Members of the Committee present: John E. Cole, Dorothy
Dobbie, Robert Layton, Peter McCreath, Ron MacDonald, Jim
Peterson and Brian White.

Other Members present: Edna Anderson, David Bjornson, Joe
Fontana, Felix Holtmann, Robert Kaplan and John Rodriguez.

In attendance: From the Research Branch of the Library of
Parliament: Margaret Smith, Research Officer.

Witnesses: From the Canadian Drug Manufacturers
Association: Jack M. Kay, Chairman (Vice President, Apotex
Inc.); Brenda Drinkwalter, Member (Vice President, Nova
Pharm Ltd.); Leslie Dan, Member (President, Nova Pharm
Ltd.); Barry Sherman, Member (President, Apotex Inc.) and
Jean-Guy Legault, Member (President, Delmar Chemical
Company). From the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers
Association of Canada: Judith Erola, P.C., President;
Michael Tarnow, Member (President, Merck Frosst Canada Inc.);
Karen Gilberg, Member (Vice President, Medical Affairs, Boeh-
ringer Ingelheim Canada Inc.) and Colin Mallet, Member (Presi-
dent, Sandoz Canada Inc.).

The Committee resumed consideration of its Order of Refer-
ence dated Tuesday, November 17,1992 relating to Bill C-91, An
Acttoamend the Patent Act, to amend another Act in consequence
thereof and to provide for other related matters. (See Minutes of
Proceedings and Evidence, Monday, November 23, 1992, Issue
No. 1)

On motion of Robert Layton, it was agreed,—That reasonable
travelling and living expenses be paid to Dr. Stephen Schondel-
meyer, who appeared before the Legislative Committee this day.

Jack Kay and Brenda Drinkwalter made statements and, with
Leslie Dan, Barry Sherman and Jean Guy-Legault, answered
questions.

A 11 h 30, 1a séance est suspendue.
A 11 h 38, 1a séance reprend.
Fernand Labrie fait un exposé et répond aux questions.

Suivant I’ordre adopté le jeudi 26 novembre 1992, le mémoire
présenté par le DT Fernand Labrie est ajouté en annexe aux
Procés-verbaux et témoignages d’aujourd’hui (Voir Appendice
«C-91/17»).

Stephen Schondelmeyerfaitunexposé etrépond auxquestions.

Suivant I’ordre adopté le jeudi 26 novembre 1992, le mémoire
présenté par M. Stephen Schondelmeyer est ajouté en annexe aux
Procés-verbaux et témoignages d’aujourd’hui (Voir Appendice
«C-91/18»).

A 14 h 07, il est convenu,—Que le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a
nouvelle convocation du président.

LE MARDI 1 DECEMBRE 1992
(12)

Le Comité l€égislatif chargé du projet de loi C-91, Loi modifiant
la Loi sur les brevets ainsi qu’une autre loi en conséquence et
prévoyant des dispositions connexes, se réunit 2 15 h 37, dans la
salle 701 del’immeuble La Promenade,sousla présidence de René
Soetens (président).

Membres du Comité présents: John E. Cole, Dorothy Dobbie,
Robert Layton, Peter McCreath, Ron MacDonald, Jim Peterson et
Brian White.

Autres députés présents: Edna Anderson, David Bjornson, Joe
Fontana, Felix Holtmann, Robert Kaplan et John Rodriguez.

Aussi présente: Du Service de recherche de la Bibliothéque du
Parlement: Margaret Smith, attachée de recherche.

Témoins: De l’Association canadienne des fabricants de
produits pharmaceutiques: Jack M. Kay, président (vice-
président, Apotex Inc.); Brendra Drinkwalter, membre (vice-
présidente, Nova Pharm Ltd.); Leslie Dan, membre
(président, Nova Pharm Ltd.); Barry Sherman, membre
(président Apotex Inc): Jean-Guy Legault, membre
(président, Delmar Chemical Company). De [’Association
canadiennne de I'industrie du médicament: Judy Erola, c.p.,
présidente; Michael Tarnow, membre (président, Merck Frosst
Canada Inc.); Karen Gilberg, membre (vice-présidente, Affaires
médicales, Boehringer Ingelheim Canada Inc.); Colin Mallet,
membre (président, Sandoz Canada Inc.)

Conformément 2 son ordre de renvoi du mardi 17 novembre
1992, le Comité étudie le projet de loi C-91, Loi modifiant la Loi
sur les brevets ainsi qu’une autre loi en conséquence et prévoyant
des dispositions connexes (voir les Procés-verbaux et témoigna-
ges du lundi 23 novembre 1992, fascicule n° 1).

Sur motion de Robert Layton, il est convenu,—Que des frais de
voyage et de séjour jugés raisonnables soient remboursés 3 M.
Stephen Schondelmeyer qui a témoigné aujourd’hui devant le
Comité.

Jack Kay et Brenda Drinkwalter font des exposés puis, avec
Leslie Dan, Barry Sherman et Jean-Guy Legault, répondent aux
questions.
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Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26, 1992, the briefs from the Canadian Drug Manufac-
turers Association, Submission Regarding Bill C-91: An Act to
amend the Patent Act and Amendments to Bill C-91 are printed as
appendices to this day’s Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence.
(See Appendix “C~91/19” and Appendix “C-91/20")

Judy !Srola and Michael Tarnow made statements and, with
Karen Gilberg and Colin Mallet, answered questions.

Pursuant to an order of the Committee made on Thursday,
November 26, 1992, the Patented Medicine Prices Review Board
briefs: Towards Canadian Pharmaceutical Patent Law Reform
and Bill C-91, A Statement are printed as appendices to this day’s
Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence. (See Appendix “C-91/21"
and Appendix “C-91/22")

ChA't 5:55 o’clock p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the
air.

Stephen Knowles

Clerk of the Committee

Suivant]’ordre adopté le jeudi 26 novembre 1992, les mémoires
présentés par I’ Association des fabricants de produits pharmaceu-
tiques, «Mémoire concernant le projet de loi C-91: Loi modifiant
la Loi sur les brevets» et «<Amendements au projet de loi C-91»,
sont ajoutés en annexe aux Procés-verbaux et témoignages
d’aujourd’hui (Appendices «C-91/19» et «C-91/20»).

Judy Erola et Michael Tarnow font des exposés et, de méme que
Karen Gilberg et Colin Mallet, répondent aux questions.

Suivantl’ordreadoptéle jeudi 26 novembre 1992, les mémoires
présentés par le Conseil d’examen du prix des médicaments
brevetés, «VERS UNE REFORME DU DROIT CANADIEN
DES BREVETS DANS LE DOMAINE PARMACEUTIQUE» et
«Le projet de loi C-91, Déclaration», sont ajoutés en annexe aux
Procés-verbaux et témoignages d’aujourd’hui (Appendices
«C-91/21» et «C-91/22»).

A 17 h 55, le Comité s’ajourne jusqu’a nouvelle convocation
du président.

Le greffier du Comité

Stephen Knowles
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[Text] [Translation)

EVIDENCE TEMOIGNAGES

[Recorded by Electronic Apparatus] [Enregistrement électronique]

Tuesday, December 1, 1992
® 0907

The Chairman: I would like to bring to order this meeting of
the legislative committee dealing with Bill C-91. We are
continuing to hear witnesses on this legislation and we have lined
up a number of witnesses this morning.

Our first witnesses are from the Canadian Union of Public
Employees and I would ask them to come forward. I would
indicate that we have set aside about 45 minutes for your
presentation, which should include some time for questions from
members of the committee, so we would hope you would keep
that in mind in making your presentation.

I would like to welcome you to the committee and ask you first
to introduce yourselves, then to proceed with your opening
comments.

Ms Judy Darcy (National President, Canadian Union of
Public Employees): With me are two senior research officers
with CUPE, Blair Redlin, Special Assistant (Campaigns); and
Ruth Scher, Research Representative.

We are very pleased to be able to make this presentation to
you today on behalf of CUPE. We are the largest union in
Canada, with 412,000 members, and while our members work in
a variety of different occupations one of our single largest groups
is that of employees in the health care field. We represent over
100,000 employees in that field.

Our concern about Bill C-91 is simply this: we believe this bill
finishes the work Bill C-22 started five years ago; that is, the
elimination of Canada’s systems of compulsory licensing. We
believe stronger patent controls will translate into billions of
dollars of increased drug costs for Canadians everywhere.

We feel that the government has, first of all, deliberately
curtailed public debate by forcing legislative committees to
report back to the House in record time and by severely limiting
presentations to the committee.

We feel the government has unfortunately caved in to the
interests of a small but immensely powerful multinational drug
lobby, apparently without concern for the adverse impact of
higher drug prices on Canadians and for, most importantly, the
impact this will have on our medicare system, which is already
experiencing a major crisis in funding.

We also feel the government has ignored warnings by
most provincial governments that the stronger patent
protection will make provincially subsidized drug plans
prohibitively expensive. Further, we feel the government has
justified dramatic increases in drug prices on the basis of a
mere promise rather than legislative guarantees that jobs will
be created in research and development. Finally, we feel that
the government has unfortunately chosen to accept high drug

Le mardi 1* décembre 1992

Le président: Je déclare ouverte cette séance du comité
1égislatif chargé d’étudier le projet de loi C-91. Nous poursui-
vons l'audition des témoignages sur cette mesure législative, et
avons plusieurs témoins 2 entendre ce matin.

Nos premiers témoins représentent le Syndicat canadien de la
Fonction publique. Je leur demanderais de s’avancer. Nous
avons prévu environ 45 minutes pour votre témoignage. Comme
il faut réserver un certain temps pour les questions des membres
du comité, jespére que vous en tiendrez compte dans la
présentation de votre exposé.

Je vous souhaite la bienvenue au comité et vous demande
d’abord de vous présenter, puis de passer & votre exposé
préliminaire.

Mme Judy Darcy (présidente nationale, Syndicat canadien
de la Fonction publique): Je suis accompagnée de deux agents
supérieurs de recherche au SCFP; Blair Redlin, adjoint spécial
(Campagnes) et Ruth Scher, représentante a la recherche.

Nous sommes trés heureux de pouvoir vous présenter cet
exposé aujourd’hui au nom du SCFP. Avec nos 412000
membres, nous formons le plus grand syndicat au Canada, bien
que nos membres travaillent dans diverses professions, I'un de
nos plus grands groupes étant celui des employés du domaine
des soins de santé qui compte plus de 100 000 membres.

Le projet de loi C-91 nous inspire des craintes: C’est tout
simplement qu’il finit le travail amorcé par le projet de loi C-22
il y a cinq ans, c’est-a-dire I'élimination du régime de licences
obligatoires au Canada. Nous croyons que le resserrement des
contrdles des brevets entrainera une augmentation de plusieurs
milliards de dollars des cofits des médicaments pour les
Canadiens ou qu'ils soient.

Le gouvernement a, tout d’abord, délibérément limité le
débat public en forgant les comités législatifs a présenter leurs
rapports & la Chambre dans un temps record et en limitant
sérieusement les exposés aux comités.

Nous estimons que le gouvernement a malheureusement
reculé devant ses responsabilités dans I'intérét d’un petit, mais
néanmoins immensément puissant lobby multinational du
médicament, apparemment sans se soucier des conséquences
négatives de I'augmentation des prix des médicaments pour les
Canadiens ni, et C’est trés important, des effets que cela aura sur
notre systtme d’assurance-maladie, déja victime d’une grande
crise de financement.

Nous estimons aussi que le gouvernement n’a pas voulu
entendre la plupart des gouvernements provinciaux qui lui
disaient que l'augmentation de la protection par brevets
rendront prohibitifs les régimes d’assurance-médicaments que
subventionnent les provinces. En outre, nous sommes d’avis
que le gouvernement a justifié des augmentations
spectaculaires des prix des médicaments en se contentant de
promesses, plutdt que de garanties Iégislatives, de création
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[Texte]

prices in return for bilateral and/or multilateral free trade
agreements with the United States despite widespread public
opposition to these agreements. Ultimately, we feel this
sabotages the concept of “made in Canada” public policies
and implies a surrender by Ottawa to American corporate and
government pressure.

We believe that, if approved, Bill C-91 will all but eliminate
drug price competition, which has saved the Canadian health
care system billions of dollars over the last two decades. The cost
of prescription drugs will increase dramatically, robbing our
medicare system of already scarce resources.

Twould like to take a minute to look at how this bill originated.
First of all, the bill was introduced on June 23, 1992, the very day
the House of Commons broke for the summer recess. We can
only conclude that was done in order to prevent debate.

More_over. the Minister for International Trade made the bill
retroactive to December 1, 1991, which happens to be the day a
draft of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade was
released. The link with GATT produced a justified outcry from
generic drug manufacturers, as the GATT proposal was no more
than a tentative package of reforms that could be rejected by
GATT’s 108 member nations.

th surprisingly, the government was accused by many people
of using trade talks as a ruse to give the multinational drug firms

;llw protection in Canada that they had been lobbying for all
ong.

We are convinced that Bill C-91 will lead to much higher
prices for new prescription drugs because it allows brand-
name manufacturers to charge monopoly prices for up to 10
additional years—up to 20 years in total. In practical terms,
this will virtually eliminate meaningful price competition
because, as we know, in 20 years most drugs become obsolete and
are replaced by newer alternatives, which will then in turn also
enjoy this 20-year patent protection.

It is certainly unusual for the federal government to propose
such far-reaching legislation retroactively. Although generic
manufacturers have invested millions of dollars in research and
application costs, generic licences granted after December 21,
1991, will be deemed invalid by Bill C-91. This would apply even
in cases in which generic manufacturers filed applications for
licences prior to that date.

e 0910

The result of the bill, if it becomes law, is that a whole group
of drugs scheduled to become generic would retain lucrative
monopoly protection for many additional years.

[Traduction]

d’emplois en recherche et développement. Enfin, nous
croyons que le gouvernement a malheureusement choisi
d’accepter une augmentation des prix des médicaments en
échange d’accords bilatéraux et (ou) multilatéraux de libre
échange avec les Etats-Unis, malgré I'opposition publique
généralisée a ces accords. Finalement, nous estimons que 'on
sabote le concept de politique publique portant sur la fabrication
canadienne et qu'Ottawa cede ainsi aux pressions des entrepri-
ses et du gouvernement des Etats-Unis.

Nous sommes d’avis que le projet de loi C-91, s’il est
approuvé, éliminera, pour ainsi dire, toute concurrence au
chapitre des prix des médicaments, une concurrence qui a fait
épargner des milliards de dollars au régime de soins de santé du
Canada depuis deux décennies. Le cofit des médicaments
d’ordonnance montera en fléche, dépouillant notre systéme
d’assurance-maladie de ressources déja rares.

Jaimerais prendre une minute pour revenir sur la genése de
ce projet de loi. Tout d’abord, il a €t€ déposé le 23 juin 1992, le
jour-méme du départ des Communes en congé d’été. Force
nous est de conclure que cela visait @ empécher le débat.

En outre, le ministre du Commerce extérieur arendu le projet
de loi rétroactif au 1 décembre 1991, date qui coincide avec le
jour de la publication du projet de I'’Accord général sur les tarifs
douaniers et le commerce. Le lien avec le GATT a soulevé un
tollé de protestation bien justifiées de la part des fabricants de
médicaments génériques, car la proposition du GATT n’était
autre chose qu'un train provisoire de réformes susceptibles
d'’étre rejetées par les 108 pays membres du GATT.

Chose qui n’a pas de quoi surprendre, de nombreuses
personnes ont accusé le gouvernement d'utiliser les pourparlers
commerciaux comme subterfuge pour donner aux multinationa-
les du médicament la protection au Canada qu’elles n’avaient
pas cessé de réclamer par leur lobby.

Nous sommes convaincus que le projet de loi C-91
propulsera les prix des nouveaux médicaments d’ordonnance,
car il permet aux fabricants de produits de marque de
pratiquer des prix de monopole pour jusqu'a 10 autres
années—soit 20 ans au total. Dans la pratique, cela éliminera
toute concurrence des prix parce, comme nous le savons, aprés
20 ans, la plupart des médicaments sont désuets et ont fait place
a de nouvelles formules qui jouiront, elles aussi, de ces 20 ans de
protection par brevet.

Le moins qu'on puisse dire, c’est qu’il est inusité que le
gouvernement fédéral propose de fagon rétroactive une mesure
d’une si grande portée. Malgré les millions de dollars que les
fabricants de produits génériques ont investis en recherche eten
application, les licences de produits génériques octroyées aprés
le 21 décembre 1991 seront réputées invalides par le projet de loi
C-91. Cela s’appliquera méme dans les cas ou les fabricants de
produits génériques ont présenté leur demande de licence avant
cette date.

S'il est adopté, le projet de loi consacrera pour de nombreuses
autres années, la protection d’un monopole lucratif pour tout un
groupe de médicaments qui devaient devenir génériques.
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We believe it’s not the first time, unfortunately, that this
federal government has given in to American multinational
drug companies’ pressure. Prior to 1987, Canada had one of
the most permissive patent laws in the world. The system of
compulsory licensing allowed generic companies to apply for
a licence to import, make, use or sell cheaper versions of a
brand-name drug soon after the originals appeared on the
market. In return, as we know, they paid a 4% royalty to the
patent-holding firm. This controlled generic competition, kept
drug prices down.

A federal pharmaceutical inquiry in the mid-1980s concluded
that Canadians had saved more than $200 million per year by
using generic drugs. Although the multinationals have strongly
opposed compulsory licensing, they have yet to prove how
they’ve actually been harmed by it.

The pharmaceutical inquiry showed that generic competitors
comprised only 3.1% of the Canadian drug market in 1983 and
that the pharmaceutical industry had managed to yield profit
levels that were at least twice the average—and I emphasize,
twice the average—of all other manufacturing industries.

Since then, the pharmaceutical industry in Canada, 98%
of which is controlled by foreign-owned corporations, has
piled up profits that far exceed the average for all other
industries. Ever since compulsory licensing was introduced in
Canada in 1969, multinational pharmaceutical companies
have strenuously lobbied the government, we know, to change
the law because they saw it as being the thin edge of the
wedge. If Canada could implement laws permitting effective
competition from generic drug manufacturers, the practice
might spread to other industrialized nations and adomino effect,
I guess they argued, would follow.

When the present government was elected in 1984, the
multinationals seized their chance to reverse compulsory
licensing. They intensified their lobby campaign by using the
ultimate weapon at their disposal, the Canada-U.S. Free Trade
Agreement.

First the American drug giants used their political clout, we
believe, to push their way into free trade negotiations. Edmund
Pratt, Jr., the president of Pfizer, a leading American drug
company, chaired the U.S. Trade Representatives’ Advisory
Committee for Trade Negotiations and the Emergency Commit-
tee for American Exports, a group of some 60 multinationals
seeking freer trade.

The result, as we know, was Bill C-22. Tabled by the federal
government in 1986, it guaranteed up to 10 years of market
exclusivity for all new drugs, and despite opposition from many,
many provincial governments—Ontario, Newfoundland, Prince
Edward Island, Manitoba—and public opinion showing that
90% of Canadians were opposed, the government forged ahead.

[Translation)

Nous croyons que ce n'est pas la premiére fois,
malheureusement, que ce gouvernement fédéral céde aux
pressions des multinationales américaines du médicament.
Avant 1987, l1a Loi canadienne sur les brevets était I'une des
plus libérales au monde. Le systéme de licences obligatoires
permettait aux fabricants de produits génériques de demander
une licence d’'importation, de fabrication, d’utilisation ou de
vente de versions moins cofiteuses d'un médicament de
marque peu aprés l'arrivée des originaux sur le marché. En
échange, comme nous le savons, ils versaient une redevance de
4 p. 100 a Ientreprise titulaire du brevet. La concurrence
controlée des produits génériques empéchait les prix de trop
hausser.

Une enquéte fédérale sur Iindustrie pharmaceutique au
milieu des années quatre-vingt a conclu que les médicaments
génériques avaient fait épargner plus de 200 milliards de dollars
par an aux Canadiens. Bien que les multinationales aient
vigoureusement dénoncé les licences obligatoires, elles n’ont pas
encore su prouver qu’elles en ont subi un préjudice.

L’enquéte sur I'industrie pharmaceutique a révélé que les
concurrents génériques ne formaient que 3,1 p. 100 du marché
canadien du médicament en 1983 et que I'industrie pharmaceu-
tique avait réussi a réaliser des bénéfices au moins deux fois
supérieurs a la moyenne—et je dis bien deux fois la moyenne—
de 'ensemble des autres industries manufacturiéres.

Depuis lors, lindustrie pharmaceutique au Canada, qui
est contrdler 2 98 p. 100 par des sociétés de propriété
étrangere, a accumulé des bénéfices qui dépassent de loin la
moyenne de lensemble des autres industries. Depuis
P'institution du régime des licences obligatoires au Canada en
1969, les multinationales pharmaceutiques n’ont pas cessé de
réclamer énergiquement du gouvernement, nous le savons,
un changement a la loi, parce qu'elles la considéraient
comme un premier pied de pris. Si le Canada pouvait se donner
des lois permettant une concurrence efficace de la part des
fabricants de médicaments génériques, la pratique pourrait
s’étendre a d’autres pays industrialisés, produisant, ont-ils fait
valoir, je suppose, une réaction en chaine.

Les multinationales ont saisi l'occasion de I'élection du
gouvernement actuel en 1984 pour faire inverser le régime des
licences obligatoires. Elles ont intensifié leur lobby en invoquant
T'ultime arme 2 leur disposition, I’ Accord de libre-échange entre
le Canada et les Btats-Unis.

Drabord, les géants américains du médicament ont utilisé leur
poids politique, croyons-nous, pour intervenir dans les négocia-
tions du libre-échange. Edmund Pratt Jr., président de Pfizer,
une des principales sociétés pharmaceutiques américaines, a
présidé le Trade R?mcntative’s Advisory Commitee for Trade
Negotiations des Etats-Unis et 'Emergency Committee for
American Exports, regroupant une soixantaine de multinationa-
les réclamant la libéralisation des échanges.

Cela a donné, nous le savons, le projet de loi C-22, déposé par
le gouvernement fédéral en 1986, qui garantissait jusqu’a 10 ans
d’exclusivité de marché pour tous les nouveaux médicaments, et,
malgré I'opposition de nombreux gouvernements provinciaux—
I'Ontario, Terre-Neuve, I’Ilc—du-Prince-Edouard. le
Manitoba—et une opinion publique traduisant celle de 90 p. 100
des Canadiens, le gouvernement est allé de I'avant.
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Months before the bill appeared, reports linking the proposed
law to free trade were featured in newspapers throughout this
country. Prime Minister Mulroney, of course, denied any
association between the bill and free trade, but a signed copy of
the draft text of the bilateral agreement was leaked to the media.
It contained the following passage:

Canada has agreed to pass the pending amendments
contained in Bill C-22 in respect of compulsory licensing of
pharmaceuticals.

Bill C-22, as we know, became law in 1987. That was bad
enough,, but it turned out to be only the first step towards
€ven stronger patent protection for the multinational drug
companies. This was confirmed several years ago when
excerpts from briefing notes belonging to former U.S. Treasury
Secretary James Baker appeared in a U.S. trade journal. The
notes referred to Bill C-22 and also spoke of a Canadian pledge

to consider even more extensive patent protection within 10
years for no U.S. concessions.

Itis widely accepted that Canadian free trade negotiators were
desperate for a deal, but without any American trade-offs? It
seems safe to conclude, in retrospect, that Bill C-91 was in the
works years before the advent of the GATT negotiations that
now are being cited as the justification for introducing it.

Canada is not the only country affected by American
foreign policy on drug patents. In recent years several
countries have been threatened with U.S. trade sanctions in
the absence of similar strong patent legislation. Former U.S.
President Ronald Reagan imposed economic sanctions on Brazil
to the tune of $200 million, including retaliatory tariffs. The

American government has also threatened Argentina, Chile and
South Korea—.

(Technical Difficulty—Editor)

—increased more than 10% in 1987, 10% in 1988 and more than
5% in both 1989 and 1990.
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Green Shield corporation, which as we know is one of the
country’s leading insurance companies, recently released a
report on drug costs. The study was conducted in response to
employers and unions who have protested higher premium costs
for extended health care plans that have a prescription drug plan
component.

Green Shield’s conclusions confirm the worst predictions
about higher drug prices. Between 1987 and 1991 the average cost
of a Green Shield prescription claim rose by 11.4% compounded
annually, two and a half times the rate of inflation. Statistics show
that the average drug cost per claim rose 53.8% over the
four-year period. The consumer price index rose by only 20.9%.

[Traduction)

Plusieurs mois avant I'apparition du projet de loi, les journaux
de tout le pays publiaient des dépéches reliant le projet de loi au
libre-échange. Bien siir, le premier ministre Mulroney a nié tout
lien entre les deux, mais les médias ont mis la main sur une copie
signée du projet de texte de I'accord bilatéral. On pouvait y lire
le passage suivant:

Le Canada est convenu d’adopter les autres modifications
contenues dans le projet de loi C-22 a I'égard des licences
obligatoires des produits pharmaceutiques.

Le projet de loi C-22, comme nous le savons, est devenu
loi en 1987. Comme si ce n’était pas assez déplorable, il s’est
révélé étre la premiére étape vers un accroissement de la
protection par brevet pour les multinationales
pharmaceutiques. On en a eu la confirmation, il y a plusieurs
années, avec la publication dans une revue spécialisée américai-
ne d'extraits de notes d’information appartenant a l’ancien
secrétaire au Trésor des Etats-Unis, James Baker. Les notes
parlaient du projet de loi C-22 ainsi que I'engagement des
Canadiens d’envisager d’accroitre encore la protection par
brevet dans les 10 années suivantes, sans que les Etats-Unis
n’aient a faire des concessions en échange.

Tout le monde sait que les négociateurs canadiens du
libre-échange cherchaient désespérément un accord, mais sans
compromis de la part des Américains? En rétrospective, on peut
conclure, sans trop risquer de se tromper, semble-t-il, que le
projet de loi C-91 était sur le métier bien des années avant le
début des négociations du GATT que I'on invoque aujourd’hui
pour en justifier la présentation.

Le Canada n’est pas le seul pays touché par la politique
étrangére américaine sur les brevets de médicaments. Ces
derniéres années, plusieurs pays ont ét¢ menacés de sanctions
commerciales par les Etats-Unis s'ils ne se donnaient pas,
eux aussi, une vigoureuse loi sur les brevets. L'ancien président
américain Ronald Reagan a imposé au Brésil des sanctions
économiques de 200 millions de dollars, y compris des droits
douaniers de rétorsion. Le gouvernement ameéricain a aussi
menacé I’Argentine, le Chili et 1a Corée du Sud. . .

[Problémes techniques—Editeur)

.. .augmenté de plus de 10 p. 100 en 1987, de 10 p. 100 en 1988
et de plus de 5 p. 100 en 1989 et 1990.

Green Shield, I'une des principales sociétés d’assurance du
pays, vient de publier un rapport sur le colit des médicaments.
Cette étude se voulait une réponse aux employeurs et syndicats
qui ont protesté contre 'augmentation des primes des régimes
de soins de santé prolongés ayant un volet médicaments
d’ordonnance.

Les conclusions de Green Shield confirment les prédictions
les plus pessimistes au sujet de I'augmentation des prix des
médicaments. Entre 1987 et 1991, le cofit moyen d’'une demande
de remboursement de médicaments a progressé au taux de 11,4
p- 100, composé annuellement, soit deux fois et demie plus vite
que Pinflation. Selon les statistiques, le cofit moyen des
médicaments par demande de remboursement a augmenté de
53,8 p. 100 sur la période de quatre ans. L'indice des prix 4 la
consommation n’a avancé que de 20,9 p. 100.
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When the federal government passed Bill C-22, Lorsque le gouvernement fédéral a adopté le projet de

consumers’ unions, health groups and generic drug producers
warned that the price of new drugs would soar because there
would be no price competition from generic manufacturers
for up to 10 years. According to the Green Shield study new
drug prices have had a major impact on average drug claims.
For example, the average cost per claim of new drugs in
1991—and this is the cost that affects average
consumers—was $34.12, more than twice the amount of average
claims for existing drugs of $16.04. Without generic competition
there is no effective way to keep drug prices down. On average,
generic drugs are 30% to 40% lower than their brand-name
equivalents.

We also believe very strongly that Bill C-91 threatens
our medicare system in that it is a new and potentially deadly
nail in the coffin of our much-valued medicare system. At the
same time as the federal government is chopping billions of
dollars in health and education transfer payments to the
provinces, saying that our health care costs are out of control, it
proposes a law that will put more profits into the hands of foreign
multinationals.

Certainly this tragic irony has not escaped the notice of
provincial health ministers, many of whom have been very
vocal on this question. Last summer the Ontario Health
Minister, Frances Lankin, said that compulsory licensing
saves the Ontario drug plan $80 million to $100 million a
year, and she pointed out that Bill C-91 directly contradicts
the federal government’s rhetorical injunctions to the
provinces to control their health care costs. George Moodie
of Nova Scotia said Bill C-91 will cost our pharmacare program
millions of dollars.

Higher drug costs, of course, mean increased health care
expenditures. Provincial drug plans are already feeling the pinch
of escalating prices, as are group insurance programs covering
prescription drugs. Whether through increased taxes or higher
insurance premiums, Canadian consumers stand to lose $5
billion to $10 billion over the next decade.

If prices continue to soar, the future of provincial drug
plans is bleak. In recent years the provincial drug plan level
of deductibility in British Columbia, for example, was raised
by $50. It is now at $375. Government reimbursements for
the costs of prescription drugs were reduced in Saskatchewan.
The Ontario government is considering proposals to
implement user fees in the provincial drug benefit plan that
covers seniors and social assistance recipients. Last August

loi C-22, les syndicats de consommateurs, les groupes du
domaine de la santé et les producteurs de médicaments
génériques ont prédit que le prix des nouveaux médicaments
monterait en fleche a la faveur de l'absence de toute
concurrence des fabricants de produits génériques pour
jusqu’a dix ans. Selon I'étude de Green Shield, les prix des
nouveaux médicaments ont eu de fortes incidences sur le
montant moyen des demandes de remboursement des médica-
ments. Ainsi, le colit moyen par demande de remboursement de
nouveaux médicaments en 1991—et c’est le coiit qui intéresse les
consommateurs moyens—était de 34,128, soit plus de deux fois
le montant des remboursements moyens pour les médicaments
existants, c'est-a-dire 16,048. Sans concurrence des produits
génériques, il n’y a aucun moyen efficace d’empécher le prix des
médicaments d’augmenter. Dans I'ensemble, les médicaments
génériques coltent de 30 p. 100 a 40 p. 100 moins que leurs
équivalents de brevetés.

Nous croyons fermement aussi que le projet de loi C-91
menace notre systéme d’assurance-maladie, car c’est un autre
coup, qui risque d’étre mortel, qu'on asséne au régime
d’assurance-maladie auquel nous attachons tant de prix. En
méme temps que le gouvernement fédéral sabre a coup de
milliards de dollars dans les paiements de transfert aux provinces
pour la santé et I'éducation, affirmant avoir perdu la maitrise de
nos cofits de soins de santé, il propose une loi qui enrichira les
multinationales étrangeres.

Cette tragique ironie n'a certainement pas échappé a
I'attention des ministres provinciaux de la Santé, dont un
grand nombre ne se sont pas génés pour dire ce qu'ils
pensent de la question. L'été dernier, la ministre de la Santé
de I'Ontario, Frances Lankin, a déclaré que les licences
obligatoires font économiser au régime d’assurance-
médicaments de I'Ontario 80 millions a 100 millions de
dollars par an, ajoutant que le projet de loi C-91 va
directement 2 I'encontre des beaux discours par lesquels le
gouvernement fédéral a enjoint aux provinces de limiter leurs
coilts de soins de santé. George Moodie, de la Nouvelle- ,
a déclaré que le projet de loi C-91 cofitera des millions de dollars
a notre programme d’assurance-médicaments.

L’augmentation du cofit des médicaments entraine, bien sfir,
celle des dépenses des soins de santé. Les régimes provinciaux
d’assurance-médicaments subissent déja les pressions de I'esca-
lade des prix, tout comme les programmes d’assurance-
collective couvrant les médicaments d’ordonnance. Que se soit
par des augmentations d’impGts ou des primes d’assurance, les
consommateurs canadiens risquent de perdre de S milliards 4 10
milliards de dollars au cours de la prochaine décennie.

Si la flambée des prix continue, lavenir des régimes
provinciaux d’assurance-médicaments sera sombre. Ces
derniéres années, la franchise du régime d’assurance-
médicaments de la Colombie-Britannique, par exemple, a été
relevée de 508. Elle se situe désormais de 375$. En
Saskatchewan, le gouvernement a diminué le remboursement
des coiits des médicaments d’ordonnances. L’Ontario étudie
des propositions de mise en oeuvre de tickets modérateurs
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[Texte]

the Ontario Drug Benefit Plan stopped subsidizing a number of
over-the-counter and prescribed medicines that had been
covered by the plan.

According to the Ontario government, the cost of an average
ODB drug prescription, excluding dispensing fees, has risen by
13.2% annually over the last 10 years, with no relief in sight. The
government says that Ontario drug benefit costs have been
fuelled by increasing drug prices, the introduction of new and
often costly drugs, and higher dispensing fees.

You may ask why the Canadian Union of Public
Employees is concerned about this issue. We represent
412,000 members, as I said, working men and women,
including 100,000 employees in the health care field. Our
members and other working people will suffer when employers
call for concessions at the bargaining table and when they
propose higher deductibles and other co-insurance features to
reduce their insurance premiums. This is a trend that we have
already seen start to develop.

CUPE’s employers, such as hospitals and nursing homes, will
also look for other areas to cut back, very often in the case of our
members in wages and benefits. These predominantly female
workers earning not very high wages to start with will be forced
to make those kinds of cuts and those kinds of choices in order
to offset high expenditures on drugs.
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We're very concerned that as this government appears to
be tightening the noose on our medicare system, more and
more health care employees across the country are being
threatened with lay-oiis and are also seeing health service
cuts devastate the lives of their neighbours and friends and
have a very serious impact on the services they provide every
day on the job. They are being told these cuts are coming
about because there is no more money in the system, yet the
federal government is generously about to donate an estimated
gl tg)llllion to the foreign drug industry by hammering through Bill

We have to ask where the benefits of this legislation that
the government has been extolling so enthusiastically are.
The government is rewarding so—called innovators in the
absence of real innovation. Copycat drugs are still being
produced and brand-name companies are now selectively
duplicating their own drugs by producing lower-priced generic
versions to undercut the generic industry. This is happening
In an industry that, as I said earlier, is already being
sufficiently rewarded by way of very high profits—the highest
profit rates of any industry, in fact.

There has been no evidence that new discoveries will result
from increased R and D, and as the multinationals are not
required to increase their production of active ingredients in this
country, we ask where the industrial benefits are.

[Traduction)

dans le régime provincial de médicaments gratuits pour les ainés
et les bénéficiaires de I'aide sociale. En aoiit dernier, le Régime
de médicaments gratuits de 'Ontario a cessé de subventionner
plusieurs médicaments en vente libre et d’'ordonnance jusque la
assurés par le régime.

Selon le gouvernement de 'Ontario, le cofit de 'ordonnance
RMG moyenne, sans les frais d’ordonnance, a connu, depuis dix
ans, une augmentation annuelle de 13,2 p. 100, dont on ne voit
pas la fin. Le gouvernement affirme que les coiits des
médicaments gratuits de I’Ontario ont flambé a la faveur de
l'augmentation des prix des médicaments, du lancement de
nouveaux médicaments souvent cofiteux, et d’'une augmentation
des frais d’ordonnance.

Pourquoi le syndicat canadien de la Fonction publique
s'intéresse-t-il & cette question, me demanderez-vous? Nous
représentons 412 membres, comme je I'ai dit, des travailleurs
et des travailleuses, dont 100 000 dans le domaine des soins de
santé. Nos membres et les autres travailleurs seront 1ésés lorsque
les employeurs réclameront des concessions a la table des
négociations, et lorsqu’ils proposeront une augmentation des
franchises et d’autres dispositions de co-assurance pour réduire
leurs primes. C’est une tendance que nous voyons déja poindre.

Les employeurs du SCFP, comme les hépitaux et les maisons
de soins infirmiers, chercheront aussi d’autres secteurs ou
sabrer, trés souvent dans le cas de nos membres, dans les salaires
et avantages sociaux. Ces travailleurs, qui sont surtout des
femmes, et qui ne gagnent déja pas gros au départ, seront forcés
d’accepter ce genre de concessions et de choix pour compenser
'augmentation des frais de médicaments.

Nous déplorons vivement que, au moment ou le
gouvernement semble resserrer la corde qui étranglera notre
systéme d’assurance-maladie, de plus en plus d’employés des
soins de santé au pays se voient menacés de congédiement,
tout en observant que les compressions des services de santé
dévastent les vies de leurs voisins et de leurs amis et ont de
trés graves répercussions sur les services qu'ils rendent
chaque jour au travail. On leur explique ces compressions par
le manque d’argent dans le systeme. Et pourtant, le gouverne-
ment fédéral s’appréte généreusement a faire cadeau d’une
somme estimée a un milliard de dollars a 'industrie pharmaceu-
tique étrangére en forgant I'adoption du projet de loi C-91.

Il nous faut demander ou sont les avantages de cette
mesure législative dont le gouvernement fait un panégyrique
aussi enthousiaste. Le gouvernement récompense de
prétendus  «innovateurs» en Iabsence  d'innovations
véritables. On produit encore des médicaments d’imitation et
les fabricants de médicaments de marque produisent
désormais, sélectivement, des versions génériques de leurs
produits qu'ils vendent meilleur marché pour couper I'herbe
sous le pied a I'industrie des médicaments génériques. Cela se
produit dans une industrie qui, je I'ai dit plus tot, est déja
suffisamment récompensée sous forme de profits trés élevés—
les taux de profit les plus élevés de toutes les industries, en fait.

Rien ne prouve que augmentation de 1a R-D aboutira a de
nouvelles découvertes, et comme les multinationales ne sont pas
tenues d’accroitre leur production de principes actifs au Canada,
nous nous demandons ou sont les retombées industrielles.
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As for greater consumer protection, since few industry
analysts are convinced that the Patented Medicine Prices
Review Board has handled the task it has been charged with
following the passage of Bill C-22, it is unlikely that drug
prices will be effectively contained even after Bill C-91 is passed.
Our union believes the American multinational drug companies
must not be allowed to dictate health care policy to Canadians
or to grab a larger share of our shrinking health care resources.

In summary, we believe Bill C-91 is one bitter pill that
Canadians should refuse to swallow.

We urge this committee, in conclusion, to make the following
recommendations to the government:

1. To withdraw Bill C-91 immediately;

2. To review and implement the recommendations of the 1985
commission of inquiry on the pharmaceutical industry—the
Eastman commission; and

3. To introduce legislation for the repeal of Bill C-22.
Thank you.
The Chairman: Thank you very much for your presentation.

Mr. Boudria (Glengarry—Prescott—Russell): I listened
with attention to the brief presented to us this morning and
want to ask our witnesses questions about these alleged or
promised new jobs in research and so on. I don’t know if the
witnesses will recall, but at the time Bill C-22 was presented,
the then Minister of Consumer and Corporate Affairs,
Michel C6té, promised—and I quote from a report: “Over
3,000 new scientific research-related jobs will be created.”
That promise was repeated by Harvie Andre, who said the 3,000
jobs would be created by 1995.

Now, since then the government itself produced a report
a few years back—in 1990 I believe, authored by Ross Duncan
and Dave Blaker, both people who were working in the field
for the government. They said at the time that 1,386 jobs had
been created and two-thirds of them were in areas that had
nothing to do with research. When calculated roughly, that
figure means that 447 jobs per year had been created. Thus,
in order to create the 3,000 jobs, you would need
approximately 26 years to create the 3,000 jobs. Do you think the
amount Canadians have to pay in increased drug prices is such
that we should have to wait 26 years to get this so—called benefit?

Ms Darcy: We raised that issue in our brief, that the promises
under the earlier legislation have certainly not materialized, and
that of the jobs that have been created, a very small percentage
are in the area of research and development, as had been
promised.
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We think it’s also important when we look at this issue
of job creation or of job loss to consider the consequences of
the jobs that are being lost as a result of the cut-backs in the
health care field. As a result of the cuts in transfer payments

[Translation]

Pour ce qui est de mieux protéger le consommateur,
étant donné que peu d’analystes de [Pindustrie sont
convaincus que le Conseil d’examen du prix des médicaments
brevetés sest acquitté de la tiche qui lui avait été confiée
aprés I'adoption du projet de loi C-91, il est peu vraisemblable
que les prix des médicaments soient efficacement contenus,
méme aprés I'adoption du projet de loi C-91. Notre syndicat
croit qu’il ne faut pas laisser les multinationales américaines du
médicament dicter aux Canadiens leur politique des soins de
santé, ni s’approprier une plus grande part de nos ressources, de
plus en plus rares, de soins de santé.

En résumé, nous croyons que le projet de loi C-91 est une
pilule amére que les Canadiens doivent refuser d’avaler.

Nous proposons a votre comité, en conclusion, de formuler les
recommandations suivantes au gouvernement:

1. Retirer immédiatement le projet de loi C-91.

2. Etudier et mettre en oeuvre les recommandations de la
Commission d’enquéte de 1985 sur I'industrie pharmaceutique —
la Commission Eastman; et

3. Présenter un projet de loin abrogeant la Loi C-22.
Merci.
Le président: Merci beaucoup de votre exposé.

M. Boudria (Glengarry—Prescott—Russell): Ayant
écouté attentivement le mémoire qui nous a été présenté ce
matin, je voudrais poser a nos témoins quelques questions
sur ces nouveaux emplois de recherche, allégués ou promis,
et ainsi de suite. Jignore si les témoins se le rappellent,
mais, au moment de la présentation du projet de loi C-22, le
ministre de la Consommation et des Corporations d’alors,
Michel Coté, avait promis—et je cite un rapport: «qu’il y
aura plus de 3 000 nouveaux emplois en recherche scientifique.»
Cette promesse a été reprise par Harvie Andre qui a dit que les
3 000 emplois seraient créés d’ici 1995.

Depuis lors, le gouvernement lui-méme a produit, il y a
quelques années—en 1990, sauf erreur—un rapport signé par
Ross Duncan et Dave Blaker, qui travaillaient tous deux dans
ce domaine pour le gouvernement. Ils ont dit, & I'époque,
que 1386 emplois avaient été créés, dont les deux tiers dans
des secteurs qui n’avaient rien a voir avec la recherche. Un
calcul sommaire révéle que cela équivaut a la création de 447
emplois par an. Par conséquent, il faudrait environ 26 ans
pour créer les 3000 emplois en question. Selon vous, les
(;anadiens doivent-ils payer tellement sous forme d’augmenta-
tion des prix des médicaments, que nous devions attendre 26 ans
avant d’obtenir cet «avantage»?

Mme Darcy: Nous avons soulevé cette question dans notre
mémoire, & savoir, que les promesses faites a 'occasion du projet
de loi antérieur n’ont certainement pas eu de suite, et qu'un trés
faible pourcentage des emplois qui ont été créés sont dans le
domaine de la recherche et du développement, comme on I'avait
promis.

Dans cette question de création ou de perte d’emplois, il
nous semble aussi important d’examiner les conséquences des
emplois qui disparaissent suite aux compressions effectuées
dans le domaine des soins de santé. Ainsi, les compressions
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to the provinces, for instance, under government actions over
the last number of year from the federal level, we have seen
lay-offs and downsizing throughout the health care sector,
which as we know has had a very devastating impact on the
quality of care that is delivered to Canadians. It has meant that
thousands of workers in the health care field have lost their jobs.
One of the contributing factors to that is certainly the increased

pressure on provincial governments as a result of higher drug
costs to their plans.

Mr. Boudria: I want to talk about the increase in drug prices,
generally. The government keeps telling us that we have to move
in this direction because—and I'm paraphrasing here—that’s
what the rest of the world is doing.

I have a report here that was prepared for the Italian
government. It’s called Patent Monopoly in Italy: Consequences.
As we know, Italy moved in that direction some years ago. Here’s
a quote from page 10 of that report:

To conclude, it may be stated that prices of patent pharmaceu-
ticals in Italy have undergone an average increase attributed
to patent monopoly of about 200% on probable prices of the
same products in competitive conditions.

I have another little chart here of the increase in drug
prices between 1980 and 1990 in various jurisdictions. For
instance, France, 143%; Italy—during that period—252%
over 10 years. In other words, that's a country that moved
from a system in which there was some competition or more
competition to a system somewhat similar to what we would
be having under Bill C-91. Interestingly enough, Italy has had
the largest increase of any one of the seven larger European
nations because it moved from one system to another, or at least
by coincidence it moved from one to the other.

I wonder if you would care to predict what that would do in
our system. Do you think, as I do, that we would likely have a
situation that is similar?

Ms Ruth Scher (Research Representative, Canadian Union
of Public Employees): Maybe I'll answer that. This is not unusual
legislation if you look at what’s happening in other countries in
terms of the multinationals’ bid to increase patent protection
throughout the world. I guess Italy would be one example.

They fought a similar battle in Britain, despite the fact
that a report released in Britain in the early 1980s said that if
there were more generic competition, and if the British
medical service had a similar plan as, let’s say the Ontario
Drug Benefit Plan—which had a best available price compo-
nent—that would save the British people and the British health
service billions of dollars over a certain period of time.

[Traduction)

décrétées par le gouvernement fédéral depuis un an et demi
au chapitre des paiements de transfert aux provinces, ont
entrainé des licenciements et des réductions d’effectifs dans
tout le secteur des soins de santé, ce qui a un effet

_extrémement dévastateur sur la qualité des soins dispensés aux

Canadiens. Des milliers de travailleurs de ce secteur ont ainsi
perdu leur emploi. Parmi les facteurs qui ont contribué a cette
situation, il faut certainement compter les pressions accrues qu’a
exercées sur les gouvernements provinciaux, I’augmentation des
cofits des médicaments pour leurs régimes.

M. Boudria: Je veux parler de 'augmentation des prix des
médicaments, en général. Le gouvernement ne cesse de nous
dire que nous devons nous orienter dans cette voie, parce
que—et je le paraphrase—c’est I'orientation que prend le reste
du monde.

J'ai ici un rapport préparé pour le gouvernement italien. Il
s'intitule Le monopole des brevets en Italie: conséquences. Comme
nous le savons, I'ltalic s'est engagée dans cette voie il y a
quelques années. Voici une citation tirée de la page 10 de ce
rapport:

Pour conclure, on peut dire que les prix des produits

pharmaceutiques brevetés en Italie ont subi, en moyenne, une

augmentation d’environ 200 p.100, attribuable au monopole
des brevets, par rapport aux prix probables des mémes
produits dans un régime de concurrence.

Jai un autre petit tableau ici sur I'augmentation des prix
des médicaments survenue entre 1980 et 1990 dans divers
pays. Exemple: en France, 143 p. 100; en Italie—pendant
cette période—252 p. 100 sur 10 ans. Autrement dit, c’est un
pays qui a délaissé un systtme ou il y avait une certaine
concurrence, ou plus de concurrence, en faveur d’'un systéme
assez semblable a celui que nous vaudrait le projet de loi
C-91. Chose assez intéressante, I'Italie a subi la plus forte
augmentation parmi les sept principaux pays d’Europe, parce
quelle est passée d’un systtme a l'autre, au moins par
coincidence.

Peut-étre pourriez~vous nous faire des prédictions de ce que
cela signifiera pour notre systéme. Pensez-vous, comme moi,
que la situation serait probablement semblable chez nous?

Mme Ruth Scher (représentante & la recherche, Syndicat
canadien de la Fonction publique): Je pourrais peut-étre
répondre a cette question. Cette mesure Iégislative n’est pas
inusitée lorsque qu’on songe a ce qui se passe ailleurs en ce qui
concerne les manoeuvres des multinationales pour accroitre la
protection par brevet dans le monde. L'Italie serait un exemple,
je suppose.

Elles ont livié un combat semblable en Grande-Bretagne,
malgré le fait qu'un rapport publié la-bas au début des
années quatre-vingt, annongait qu'une plus grande
concurrence des produits génériques, et Pinstitution, dans le
service médical britannique, d'un régime semblable, par
exemple, au Régime des médicaments gratuits de I’Ontario—
qui avait une composante du meilleur prix disponible —feraient
épargner aux Britanniques et au service de santé de la
Grande-Bretagne des milliards de dollars sur une certaine
période.
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1 think your observations are extremely accurate. Of course,
greater patent protection will lead to increased prices and costs
for the drug plan. That’s one of our major contentions and the
contention of many other organizations looking at this, including
the Canadian Health Coalition.

Certainly, any move to increase patent protection, such as Bill
C-22—which is one of the reasons we are asking for this
committee to recommend its repeal—is going to result in higher
drug prices. Greater pressure on our health care system will
ultimately result, as our president has mentioned, in greater job
losses in the health care sector and other public sector industries.

Mr. Boudria: The Minister of Health of British
Columbia, Elizabeth Cull, yesterday presented a brief before
the committee and testified. She was talking about the
alleged investments to be made by the pharmaceutical
industry and telling us that “Merck Frosst is supposed to invest
$15 million” in her province. However, the company stipulates
that the province must first provide a $15 million research facility;
in other words, matching funds—

e (0935

Mr. Layton (Lachine—Lac-Saint-Louis): At the university?

Mr. Boudria: —and must also support Bill C-91 or there is no
deal. Then, of course, the minister says you have to compare this
figure with the $146 million in additional costs that will be
incurred as a result of this bill. So I'm asking you, perhaps
rhetorically, whether it is worth it.

Mr. Blair Redlin (Special Assistant (Campaigns), Canadian
Union of Public Employees): I'm from British Columbia and I
can certainly concur that it's not worth it at all. One might call
that approach to research and development blackmail.

Certainly, British Columbia can’t afford the extra cost
she’s identified, of $146 million. Even though it’s the
province in the country with the highest rate of growth, it’s
facing extreme financial pressures because of the downloading
of transfer payment cut-backs from the federal government and
now this kind of pressure on its pharmacare system. It’s
completely unreasonable and certainly not worth the kind of
pressures Merck Frosst is proposing.

Mr. McCreath (South Shore): It’s nice to see you here bright
and early this morning. Welcome to the committee. I just have
a couple of questions, Mr. Chairman, then I will pass the floor
to my colleague, Mr. Layton.

Would you not agree that it's the responsibility of the
government to govern?

Ms Darcy: It is the responsibility of the government to govern
in the interests of the majority of the people, yes.

Mr. McCreath: And, indeed, when elections are held and
governments are elected, presumably the government that’s
elected is the one that the people want to govern.

[Translation]

Je pense que vos observations sont extrémement justes.
Naturellement, une augmentation de la protection par brevet
entrainera une hausse des prix et des cofits pour le Régime
d’assurance-médicaments. C’est un des grands points que nous
faisons valoir, et celui que font valoir de nombreux autres
organismes qui s'intéressent a la question, comme la Coalition
canadienne de la santé.

Certes, toute mesure destinée a accroitre la protection par
brevet, comme le projet de loi C-22—qui est 'une des raisons
pour lesquelles nous demandons au comité d’en recommander
I’abrogation—,entrainera une augmentation des prix des médi-
caments. En bout de ligne, notre systéme de soins de santé sera
soumis a de plus fortes pressions, comme notre présidente I'a
mentionné, et le secteur des soins de santé et d’autres industries
du secteur public perdront encore plus d’emplois.

M. Boudria: La ministre de la Santé de la Colombie-
Britannique, Elizabeth Cull, a présenté un mémoire et
témoigné devant le comité hier. Elle parlait des
investissements que lindustrie pharmaceutique est censée
faire et nous disait que «Merck Frosst est supposée investir 15
millions de dollars» dans sa province. Cependant, la société
stipule que la province doit d’abord fournir un centre de
recherche de 15 millions de dollars; autrement dit, des fonds de
contrepartie. . .

M. Layton (Lachine—Lac-Saint-Louis): A 'université?

M. Boudria: . . .et doit aussi appuyer le projet de loi C-91,
sans quoi rien n'’ira plus. Alors, bien siir, la ministre dit qu’il faut
comparer ce chiffre aux 146 millions de dollars supplémentaires
que cdutera ce projet de loi. On vous demande donc, peut-étre
pour la forme, si cela en vaut la peine.

M. Blair Redlin (adjoint spécial (Campagnes), Syndicat
canadien de la Fonction publique): Je viens de la Colombie-
Britannique et je peux certainement affirmer que cela n’en vaut
pas du tout la peine. On pourrait dire que cette approche de la
recherche et du développement est du chantage.

En tout cas, la Colombie-Britannique n’a pas les moyens
de payer le colit supplémentaire qu’elle a calculé, soit 146
millions de dollars. Méme si elle est la province du pays
affichant le plus haut taux de croissance, elle est soumise a
des pressions financi€res extrémes, parce que le gouvernement
fédéral se décharge sur elle de ses obligations de paiements de
transfert et aussi, & cause de ce genre de pression dont est 'objet
son systéme d’assurance médicaments. Cela n’est pas du tout
raisonnable et ne vaut certainement pas le genre de pression que
propose Merck Frosst.

M. McCreath (South Shore): 11 fait bon vous voir ici frais et
dispos ce matin. Bienvenue au comité. J’ai seulement quelques
questions, monsieur le président, aprés quoi je céderai la parole
a mon collegue, M. Layton.

Ne diriez-vous pas qu’il incombe au gouvernement de
gouverner?

_ Mme Darcy: Il incombe au gouvernement de gouverner dans
I'intérét de la majorité de la population, oui.

M. McCreath: Et, de fait, lorsqu’il y a des élections, il faut
croire que le gouvernement €lu a €té choisi par la population.
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Mr. Karpoff (Surrey North): Peter, why don’t we just dispense
with Parliament?

Ms Darcy: I'm not sure where the hon. member is leading.

The Chairman: Order, order. Let Mr. McCreath make his
point, then we’ll allow the witness to answer.

Mr. McCreath: You made the comment at the beginning of
your brief, as did your colleagues from the labour movement, that

the government is not allowing any significant hearings to take
place.

We sat here for three days last week while Mr. Karpoff
filibustered and prevented this committee from getting on with
its work. Yet you've given virtually the exact same brief as the two
unions that appeared before us as the previous witnesses before
this committee.

I find it rather interesting that you accuse the
government of not allowing the issues to be heard, yet the
implication seems to be that members of the government,
which was elected by the people, are not supposed to govern
but are to sit here endlessly, listening to the same thing time and
time again—not only the negatives, but the positives as well,
because for every witness who can come in here and be negative,
there’s another one who can come in here and be positive.

I just find it a bit surprising and intriguing, given that the
function of a legislative committee is to study the legislation that
has already been passed in principle by the House of Commons
and see if the legislation does what the government intended it
to do, as indicated in the second reading speech by the minister
presenting the bill.

Now, I'm aware that the executive vice-president of the CLC
also happens to be the president of the New Democratic Party
and I wonder why, when representatives of the unions come
before us, they don’t lay their own political agenda on the table.
Do you have a political agenda? Or are you a politically neutral
organization?

Ms Darcy: Well, there were a number of questions
there. First of all, you asked whether it was the responsibility
of the government to govern, and of course it is. But when
there is such overwhelming public opinion against these kinds
of hand-outs to the multinational drug companies and such
overwhelming recognition on the part of the population of
the impact this will have on our health care system, we do
think the government has a responsibility to listen to that
opinion and to extend hearings so that more Canadians can make
their point of view heard.

One of the principles of the Canada Health Act, which this
government has a responsibility to respect, involves the five
principles of medicare as enshrined in the act and, by its own
actions, including this—

Mr. McCreath: Just a moment. With respect—

Ms Darcy: No. Could I finish?

Mr. McCreath: No, no.

Ms Darcy: Well, you touched on a number of points with
respect to—

[Traduction)

M. Karpoff (Surrey-Nord): Peter, pourquoi ne pas tout
simplement éliminer le Parlement?

Mme Darcy: Je ne vois pas trés bien ou le député veut en
venir.

Le président: A I'ordre. Que M. McCreath explique son
propos et ensuite nous laisserons le témoin répondre.

M. McCreath: Vous avez dit au début de votre mémoire, tout
comme vos collégues du mouvement syndical, que le gouverne-
ment ne permet pas la tenue d’audiences qui en valent la peine.

Nous avons passé trois jours @ observer I'obstruction
systématique de M. Karpoff qui a empéché le comité de faire son
travail. Et pourtant, vous avez soumis a peu prés le méme
mémoire que les deux syndicats qui ont déja témoigné devant
notre comité.

Je trouve assez amusant de vous voir reprocher au
gouvernement de refuser de débattre des enjeux, alors que
vous. semblez donner 2 entendre que les membres du
gouvernement, lequel a €té élu par le peuple, ne sont pas
censés gouverner, mais doivent se contenter de passer ici des
heures interminables a écouter les autres répéter toujours les
méme choses—non seulement les choses négatives, mais les
choses positives également, car, pour chaque témoin qui vient
nous dire des choses négatives, il y en a un autre qui nous en dit
de positives.

Je trouve cela un peu surprenant et intrigant, étant donné que
la fonction d’un comité 1égislatif est d’étudier le projet que la
Chambre des communes a déja adopté en principe et de voir si
la mesure produit le résultat que le gouvernement visait, selon
les explications données par le ministre parrain du projet de loi
a l'occasion de la deuxieme lecture.

Je sais que le vice-président du CTC est aussi le président du
Nouveau Parti démocratique et je me demande bien pourquoi
les représentants syndicaux qui se présentent devant nous ne
déposent pas sur la table leur propre programme politique. En
avez-vous un? Ou étes-vous un organisme politiquement
neutre?

Mme Darcy: Ma foi, voila plusieurs questions. En
premier lieu, vous m'avez demandé s'il incombe au
gouvernement de gouverner. Bien siir que oui. Mais lorsque
'opinion publique dénonce de tous bords ces genres de
cadeaux aux multinationales du médicament, et qu'une
majorité écrasante de Canadiens entrevoient les conséquences
que cela aura sur notre systtme de soins de santé, nous
pensons qu'il incombe au gouvernement d’écouter cette
opinion et de prolonger les audiences pour qu’un plus grand
nombre de Canadiens puissent faire entendre leur point de vue.

Un des principes de la Loi canadienne sur la santé, qu’il
incombe au gouvernement de respecter, veut que les cing
principes de I'assurance-maladie que consacre la Loi et, par ses
propres interventions, y compris. . .

M. McCreath: Un instant. Pour ce qui est. . .
Mme Darcy: Non. Puis-je finir?
M. McCreath: Non, non.

Mme Darcy: Ma foi, vous avez soulevé plusieurs points
concernant. . .
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Mr. McCreath: We’re dealing with a bill that deals with 3%
of the health care costs in Canada. We’re not dealing with
medicare here, but with a bill that deals with 3% of the health
care fund.

e (940

Ms Darcy: It is the area of health care expenditures that has
risen the most dramatically over the last number of years.

Mr. McCreath: An increase of 2.9% since Bill C-22 came in,
less than the inflation rate.

The Chairman: Mr. McCreath, if I might, I realize you asked
what would, in my opinion, be a question that would naturally
cause the witness to want to respond.

Mr. McCreath: Respond to my question about the political
agenda.

The Chairman: The response you’re hearing is maybe not one
to your liking, but since you asked the question, I guess you have
to allow the response.

Mr. McCreath: Very well, Mr. Chairman.

Ms Darcy: Mr. Chair, it is the area of health care expenditures
that has risen most dramatically, and we think that has an impact
on the ability of governments, especially at the provincial level,
to be able to deliver on health care to Canadians.

As far as the issue of other unions presenting the same
point of view is concerned, I have to say to you I have not sat
down—.. I'm not even sure. I know the Canadian Auto
Workers were here, or are going to be here. Perhaps the
reason you're getting the same analysis is that the facts point
in a certain direction. It is certainly not that we have the
same author. On behalf of our research department and the
senior research officers present with me, who have worked
long and hard on this brief, I want to assure you that we have
done independent research on this question and that we are here
not to promote a political agenda.

I represent 412,000 working people in this country. They work
in many different occupations. They’re from all walks of life.
They have many different income levels in fact, but they are all
concerned about their health care system, and they’re concerned
about any legislation that would have a negative impact on their
health care system, as Bill C-91 would do. That’s the interest that
I'm here to represent. Thank you.

Mr. McCreath: So there is no political agenda. It’s not true,
for example, that you personally are planning to be a New
Democratic Party candidate in the next election.

Mr. Karpoff: Order.

Mr. McCreath: It’s interesting. I have here—I just found it on
the table when I came in here this morning—a copy of the
agenda of the NDP caucus—

The Chairman: Mr. McCreath.

[Translation)

M. McCreath: Nous avons la un projet de loi qui porte sur 3
p- 100 des cofits de soins de santé au Canada. Nous ne parlons
pas de I'assurance-santé ici, mais d’un projet de loi qui porte sur
3 p. 100 du fonds des soins de santé.

Mme Darcy: Ce sont les dépenses de soins de santé qui ont
connu l'augmentation la plus spectaculaire depuis quelques
années.

M. McCreath: Une augmentation de 2,9 p. 100 depuis le
projet de loi C-22, soit moins que le taux d’inflation.

Le président: Monsieur McCreath, si vous me le permettez,
je vois que vous avez posé une question qui, & mon avis,
susciterait naturellement chez le témoin le désir de répondre.

M. McCreath: Répondez 2 ma question sur le programme
politique.

Le président: La réponse que vous entendez n’est peut-étre
pa a votre gofit, mais puisque vous avez posé 1a question, il faut
bien écouter la réponse.

M. McCreath: Trés bien, monsieur le président.

Mme Darcy: Monsieur le président, ce sont les dépenses de
soins de santé qui ont connu I'augmentation la plus spectaculai-
re. Nous pensons que cela se répercute sur la capacité des
gouvernements, surtout au niveau provincial, d’assurer les soins
de santé aux Canadiens.

Quant a savoir pourquoi d’autres syndicats ont présenté
le méme point de vue, je dois vous dire que je ne me suis pas
assise... Je ne suis méme pas certaine. Je sais que les
travailleurs canadiens de l'automobile sont venus, ou
viendront. Si I'analyse est la méme, c’est peut-étre parce que
les faits menent & une méme conclusion. Ce n'est
certainement pas parce que nous avons le méme auteur. Au
nom de notre service de recherche et des agents supérieurs
de recherche qui m’accompagnent, €t qui ont consacré de
longues heures de travail acharné 4 ce mémoire, je tiens a vous
assurer que nous avons fait une recherche indépendante sur
cette question et que nous ne sommes pas ici pour promouvoir
un programme politique.

Je représente 412 000 travailleurs au Canada. Ils exercent de
nombreuses professions et viennent de tous les milieux. Ils ont
des niveaux de revenu différents en réalité, mais ils tiennent tous
a leur systtme de soins de santé et craignent toute mesure
législative qui aurait des retombées négatives la-dessus, comme
le projet de loi C-91. Voila I'intérét que je représente ici. Merci.

M. McCreath: Dong, il n’y a pas de programme politique. II
n’est pas vrai, par exemple, que vous projetez personnellement
de vous porter candidate du Nouveau Parti démocratique aux
prochaines élections.

M. Karpoff: A I'ordre.

M. McCreath: C'est intéressant. J’ai ici—j’ai trouvé cela sur
la table en arrivant ce matin—un exemplaire du programme du
caucus néo—-démocrate. . .

Le président: Monsieur McCreath.
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Mr. Boudria: I have a point of order.
The Chairman: Mr. McCreath, please, order!

Mr. McCreath: It might apply—the Bill C-91 strategy—
[Inaudible— Editor] —CLC report. I just find it interesting—

The Chairman: Order, please! Order!

Mr. McCreath: —that you won’t admit that there is a political
agenda here.

The Chairman: Mr. McCreath, please come to order. We are
trying to debate Bill C-91. I would clearly ask that questions
continue to stay on the subject-matter of Bill C-91. If we stop
straying, we'll find that today will be a very productive day. If we
continue to stray, I suspect it will be a very interesting day for the
chairman.

Mr. Boudria, you had a point of order, I believe, or have I dealt
with it?

Mr. Boudria: I think you have dealt with it quite well, Mr.
Chairman. That was the point I wanted to raise.

The Chairman: Thank you.
Ms Darcy: Mr. Chairman, could I just say that I find it—

The Chairman: I'm sorry. If you're going to respond—

Ms Darcy: No, I'm not going to respond.

The Chairman: —Mr. McCreath is going to demand time—
Ms Darcy: I'd like to address something to you, sir.

The Chairman: Fine.

Ms Darcy: I find it highly objectionable that we come here
representing 412,000 Canadians and that the personal integrity
of the witnesses who are making a presentation would be put in
question by people around this table.

The Chairman: I appreciate your comment.
Mr. Karpoff, you have the floor.

Mr. Karpoff: 1 want to go back to a couple of things you
raised in your submission about why the government is
pushing this through. You know they brought the bill in.
They brought in closure after three hours’ debate. We were
immediately told, in spite of all their harangue, that this bill had
to be back, that today was the last day for hearing witnesses. Yes,
we tried to talk some sense into them—for a day. Then they
simply adjourned the committee for two days. Finally we got back
and called some witnesses.

Iwant to link this to NAFTA. Id like to read to you a couple
of quotes from The New York Times. One of them is from Edgar
G. Davies, who's the former vice-president of Eli Lilly, which is
of course one of the big patent drug companies world-wide. He
said:

Putting the patent provisions in the North American accord

was “a master stroke”—. It shows what an industry that has

its act together can accomplish.

[Traduction)
M. Boudria: J'invoque le Réglement.
Le président: Monsieur McCreath, s'il vous plait, a I'ordre!

M. McCreath: Cela pourrait s'appliquer. .. La stratégie du
projet de loi C-91. ... [Inaudible—Editeur]. . . rapport du CTC. Je
trouve tout a fait intéressant. . .

Le président: A T'ordre, s'il vous plait! A I'ordre!

M. McCreath: . . .que vous refusiez d’admettre qu’il ya la un
programme politique.

Le président: Monsieur McCreath, a 'ordre s'il vous plait.
Nous sommes ici pour débattre du projet de loi C-91. J'insiste
pour que les questions ne s'écartent pas de la substance du projet
de loi. Si nous cessons de nous en éloigner, nous connaitrons une
journée trés productive. Si nous continuons de nous écarter de
notre sujet, je pense que le président aura une journée trés
intéressante.

Monsieur Boudria, vous invoquiez le Réglement, je crois.
Peut-étre est—ce réglé?

M. Boudria: Je pense que vous avez trés bien réglé la
question, monsieur le président. C'est 1a-dessus que portait mon
rappel au Réglement.

Le président: Merci.

Mme Darcy: Monsieur le président, permettez-moi de dire
que je trouve. . .

Le président: Excusez-moi. Si vous allez répondre. . .

Mme Darcy: Non, je ne vais pas répondre.

Le président: . . .M. McCreath va exiger du temps. . .

Mme Darcy: J'aurais quelque chose a vous dire, monsieur.

Le président: Parfait.

Mme Darcy: Je trouve extrémement inadmissible que les
personnes qui siégent autour de la table mettent en cause

I'intégrité personnelle des témoins qui font un exposé au nom de
412 000 Canadiens.

Le président: Merci de votre commentaire.

Monsieur Karpoff, la parole est & vous.

M. Karpoff: Je voudrais revenir @ un ou deux points que
vous avez soulevés dans votre mémoire sur la raison pour
laquelle le gouvernement force I'adoption de ce projet de loi.
Vous savez qu’il a présenté le projet de loi. Il a 1mposé la
cloture aprés trois heures de débat. On nous a dit immédiate-
ment, malgré tous les discours, que ce projet de loi devait
Tevenir, que nous en sommes aujourd’hui au dernier jour des
témoignages. Oui, nous avons essayé de le raisonner—pour une
journée. Alors, ils ont tout simplement suspendu les travaux
pour deux jours. Enfin, nous sommes revenus et avons convoqué
certains témoins.

Je voudrais relier cela 3 'ALENA. J'aimerais vous lire deux
citations tirées du New York Times. La premiére est d’Edgar G.
Davies, qui est 'ancien vice-président de Eli Lilly, bien stir 'une
des grandes sociétés mondiales de médicaments d’ordonnance.
11 a déclaré:

Linclusion des dispositions relatives au brevet dans I'’Accord

nord-américain a €té un coup de maitre. Cela démontre ce

qu’une industrie qui sait s’organiser peut faire.
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In other words, he’s clearly saying that this legislation is part
of NAFTA. I'll also read you another quote. When we look at
what the multinational drug companies are up to—.

This article goes on and quotes Gerald Mossinghoff,
who's the president of the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers
Association, the parent companies for the multinational
subsidiaries in Canada. He confirms that they want to get rid
of the compulsory licensing, but then goes on to say that his
members would like to eliminate Canada’s governmental price
controls and that American drug makers also oppose drug
formularies, which are increasingly cutting into drug profits.
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Taking those two quotes and tying them to the intent, what
do you think is the next step the multinationals are going to
demand from Canada? After we've got rid of all our compulsory
licensing, how long do you think the Patented Medicine Prices
Review Board will last?

Ms Scher: That's a very good point. We saw that Bill
C-22 was the thin edge of the wedge and that it led to Bill
C-91. What’s next? Will it be the removal of drug benefit
plans, which in Ontario, for example, require the pharmacist
to fill out the lowest—cost drug in order to be reimbursed by the
plan? Obviously, all these pieces of legislation are a first step for
the multinationals to tighten their monopoly control. And
they're not going to stop at Bill C-91, just as they didn’t stop at
Bill C-22.

Mr. Karpoff: One of the events that have happened in
the United States is, of course, the election of a new
President. His “read my lips” quote is that he is going to
do something about a national medicare program and about
drug prices. He is on the hook politically to do so and if he does
not—. One of the suggestions that has been made as to the
reason this government is pushing forward is that by the time Bill
Clinton takes office, he may take a look at—

Mr. McCurdy (Windsor—St. Clair): On a point of order, an
alternative conference is taking place on the Conservative side
that is making it very difficult for me to hear the testimony of the
witness.

The Chairman: One suggestion I would make, as was
suggested earlier, Mr. McCurdy, is that we all do wear earpieces
so we can hear through the system clearly, but I would ask others
who are having conversations to keep them down to a reasonable
level.

Mr. McCurdy: I don’t think an earpiece will provide courtesy
to the witnesses.

Mr. Karpoff: Mr. Clinton has indicated that looking at drug
prices will be one of his priorities, and the question is always
whether there is a level playing field. Right now we and every
other country in this world are being forced to go to the
American standards.

Two very prominent Democrats, Henry Waxman and David
Pryor, who are also prominent advisers to Bill Clinton, have
stated, in part:

[Translation)

Autrement dit, il dit clairement que ce projet de loi fait partie
de TALENA. Je vais vous lire une autre citation également.
Lorsque nous voyons ce que les multinationales du médicament
se préparent a. . .

L’article poursuit en citant Gerald Mossinghoff, qui est
le président de I'Association de I'industrie du médicament, les
sociétés meéres des filiales des multinationales au Canada. Il
confirme qu'ils veulent se débarrasser des licences
obligatoires, mais il ajoute que ses membres souhaiteraient
éliminer les contréles de prix gouvernementaux au Canada et
que les fabricants américains de médicaments s’opposent aussi
aux formulaires de médicaments, qui limitent de plus en plus les
bénéfices des sociétés pharmaceutiques.

Si l'on rattache ces deux citations & I'intention, quelle est,
selon vous, la prochaine mesure que les multinationales
exigeront du Canada? Lorsque nous serons débarrassés de
toutes nos licences obligatoires, combien de temps, selon vous,
le Conseil d'examen du prix des médicaments brevetés
durera-t-il?

Mme Scher: Trés bonne question. Nous avons vu que le
projet de loi C-22 était un tremplin qui a mené au projet de
loi C-91. Qu’arrivera-t-il ensuite? Sera-ce I'abolition des
régimes de médicaments gratuits, qui, en Ontario, par
exemple, obligent le pharmacien a fournir le médicament le
moins cofiteux pour étre remboursé? Manifestement, toutes ces
mesures législatives sont un premier pas vers le resserrement du
monopole des multinationales. Et elles ne s’arréteront pas au
projet de loi C-91, pas plus qu’elles ne se sont arrétées au projet
de loi C-22.

M. Karpoff; Bien siir, il y a eu I'élection d’'un nouveau
président aux Etats-Unis. Il s'est engagé formellement 2 faire
quelque chose au sujet d’un programme national d’assurance-
médicaments et des prix des médicaments. Politiquement, il
n’a plus le choix et, s'il ne fait rien... On a dit que I'une des
raisons pour lesquelles le gouvernement va de I'avant, c’est que,
d’ici _l’entrée en fonction de Bill Clinton, il pourrait bien
examiner. . .

M. McCurdy (Windsor—Sainte-Claire): I’invoque le Régle-
ment. Une conférence paralléle est en cours du coté conserva-
teur et j'ai beaucoup de difficulté & entendre le témoignage du
témoin.

Le président: Je suggérerais, comme on I'a déja fait, monsieur
McCurdy, que nous portions tous nos écouteurs pour pouvoir
suivre facilement ce qui se dit, mais je demanderais aux autres
qui parlent ensemble de baisser raisonnablement le ton.

M. McCurdy: L’écguteur ne suffit pas pour marquer notre
courtoisie envers les témoins.

M. Karpoff: M. Clinton a annoncé que I'étude des prix des
meédicaments sera I'une de ses priorités, et il faut toujours voir
si les régles du jeu sont uniformes. Actuellement, le Canada et
tous !es'autrw pays sont obligés de se conformer aux normes
américaines.

Deux éminents Démocrates, Henry Waxman et David Pryor,
qui sont aussi des conseillers trés en vue de Bill Clinton, ont
déclaré notamment ceci:
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—believes the U.S. should introduce a system of compulsory
drug licensing to allow earlier entry of generics into the
marketplace and create a patent medicine prices review board.

Now, do you think the reason this government is, on behalf
of its friends in the multinational drug companies, pushing this
bill through is because its members are frightened that when Bill
Clinton comes into office he’s going to follow the advice of his
other Democrats and move to the Canadian system rather than
forcing Canada to move to the American system?

M§ Scher: That’s another excellent point, and it’s a shame
certain members of this committee weren’t listening to it.

But on the discussion of whose standards will inevitably
be followed in the world, do we want to move to a standard
such as that of the United States, where the multinationals
have so much control over the system in that they contribute
so much to the political action committees in that country,
and where they control literally and virtually what happens
on the legislative agenda in the United States? When you
have a group that’s considered to be the most powerful lobby
group on the face of the earth controlling the politics of nations
around the world, that’s when our democratic system is very
much in trouble. That control has an obvious impact on what
happens in the health care systems of those countries.

Now we have a situation where Bill Clinton is trying to move
to a medicare system that is similar to Canada’s. Our medicare
system is seen as a panacea to the Americans. What is our
government trying to do but move us to the much lower, much
more awful standard of the Americans? That’s where the
priorities of this government have been very much misplaced. It’s
dangerous for our medicare system as a whole.
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The Chairman: Thank you very much. I do have to come back
to the Conservative side, because I did cut two minutes off their
time. When Mr. McCreath said he was going to the next—I came
10 you, Mr. Karpoff. But in fact I meant to go to Mr. Layton, for
his last two minutes. You've used your eight minutes that we have
agreed to.

Mr. Karpoff: I have a point of order.
The Chairman: Mr. Karpoff, on a point of order.

Mr. Karpoff: I had understood that if one member was leading
Questions, that was using up his time slot. But if he chose not to
use his full time slot, that was fine.

The Chairman: No.

Mr. Karpoff: But they're not the next ones on the—it goes
back to the Liberals.

The Chairman: Mr. McCreath did say right at the outset that
he was going to share his time.

Mr. Layton: Put your earphones on.

The Chairman: In fact, when he acknowledged he was passing
to another, he meant Mr. Layton. I understood he was going to
you. You've had your eight minutes; they've had six. I'm going
to Mr. Layton for two minutes.

[Traduction)

...croit que les Etats-Unis doivent instituer un systéme de
licences obligatoires pour les médicaments afin d’accélérer
I'arrivée des produits génériques sur le marché et de créer un
Conseil d’examen du prix des médicaments brevetés.

Pour vous, la raison pour laquelle notre gouvernement entend
faire adopter ce projet de loi, au nom de ses amis des
multinationales du médicament, est-elle que ses membres
craignent que Bill Clinton, une fois au pouvoir, suive le conseil
de ces autres Démocrates et adopte le systéme canadien plut6t
que d’obliger le Canada a adopter le systtme américain?

Mme Scher: Voila une autre excellente question, et il est bien
malheureux que certains membres du comité ne 'aient pas
écoutée.

Au sujet des normes qui finiront inévitablement par
s'imposer dans le monde, voulons-nous adopter une norme
comme celle des Etats-Unis, ol les multinationales exercent
une telle influence sur le systeme, vu qu’elles contribuent si
généreusement aux comités d’action politique américains, et
qu'elles contrdlent littéralement a peu prés tout les
programmes législatifs des Etats-Unis? Lorsqu'un groupe,
considéré comme le plus puissant lobby sur terre, est maitre
de la politique des pays du monde, notre régime démocratique
est en trés séricuse difficulté. Ce pouvoir se répercute
manifestement sur ce qui se passe dans les systemes de soins de
santé de ces pays.

Nous voyons maintenant Bill Clinton tacher de s’orienter vers
un systéme d’assurance-maladie semblable a celui du Canada.
Notre systéme est vu comme une panacée pour les Américains.
Qu’est—ce que notre gouvernement cherche a faire, si ce n’est de
nous rabaisser a la norme beaucoup plus faible et bien plus
terrible des Américains? Le gouvernement est bien loin de
mettre ses priorités a la bonne place. C'est dangereux pour
Pensemble de notre régime d’assurance-maladie.

Le président: Merci beaucoup. Je dois revenir aux Conserva-
teurs parce que je les ai effectivement privés de deux minutes de
temps. Lorsque M. McCreath nous a dit qu’il allait au
suivant. . .je vous ai donné la parole, monsieur Karpoff. En fait,
je voulais la donner a M. Layton pour les deux minutes qui lui
restent. Vous avez eu droit a huit minutes comme prévu.

M. Karpoff: J’invoque le Réglement.

Le président: Un rappel au Réglement de M. Karpoff.

M. Karpoff: J’avais cru comprendre que si un député posait
des questions, il utilisait son temps, mais qu’il pouvait ne pas
I'utiliser en totalité.

Le président: Non.

M. Karpoff: Ce ne sont pas eux qui viennent ensuite sur la—il
faut revenir aux Libéraux.

Le président: M. McCreath a indiqué dés le départ qu’il allait
partager son temps.

M. Layton: Mettez vos écouteurs.

Le président: En fait, lorsqu’il a admis qu'il donnait la parole
a quelqu’un d’autre, il voulait parler de M. Layton. J’ai compris
qu’il vous donnait la parole. Vous avez eu vos huit minutes; il

n’en n'ont eu que six. Je vais donc donner deux minutes a M.
Layton.
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Mr. Layton: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Consumer and Corporate Affairs in their analysis and report
show that the new work opportunities in the pharmaceutical
industry, medical R and D—a change of 447 of the 1,400 jobs.
This was to the end of 1990. The more recent study shows that
it goes up 2,400 jobs in total.

If we're not prepared as a government to provide the
opportunities that will attract and hold our brightest young
minds as they come out of university, what would your
suggestion be to the government on how we would keep and
attract our people to stay in Canada? In the pharmaceutical
industry I know that there has been a reversal of the brain drain.
Canadians are coming back to work in Canada. What would your
proposals be to the government to win and hold the brightest
minds in our country?

Ms Scher: I'm going to refer you to page 18 of our brief, in
which we explicitly talk about what kind of brain drain is already
going on in the pharmaceutical industry. Considerable scientific
talent, according to researchers in the United States, in the
pharmaceutical industry is being wasted on the production of
copycat drugs.

One scientist who was an acting medical director at a
U.S.-based drug company, Pfizer, said:

—many extremely fine scientists are employed by these

manufacturers. Their talents should not be expended on

patent by-passing chemical manipulations, on ridiculous
mixtures of drugs, or inconsequential additives to establish
drugs.

A former medical director at Squibb, testifying before a U.S.
task force on prescription drugs, claimed that 75% of the
company’s research funds had been channelled into work on
copycat drugs and unimportant combinations.

You tell us where the brain drain is happening.

The Chairman: I want to thank the witness for appearing this
morning.

Your two minutes are up, Mr. Layton. I appreciate the input
that you’ve provided to the committee. Thank you very much.

Ms Darcy: Thank you.

The Chairman: At this point I'd like to call forward Green
Shield Prepaid Services Inc.

Gentlemen, I'd like to welcome you to the committee dealing
with Bill C-91. Your company has been referenced many times
in the previous day, so I look forward to hearing your comments.

We’ve set aside about 45 minutes for your visit with us. We
would ask that you first introduce yourselves and give us some
opening comments. Clearly, we’d like time in that 45 minutes to
also ask some questions. We hope that you can keep your
comments to the point and brief, if possible.

Mr. Richard Walker (Chairman of the Board, Green Shield
Prepaid Services Inc.): You're suggesting, Mr. Chairman, that
we shouldn’t take 44 minutes, with one minute of questions.

[Translation)

M. Layton: Merci, monsieur le président.

Dans le rapport et I'analyse de Consommation et Affaires
commerciales, on signale que les nouvelles possibilités d’emploi
dans I'industrie pharmaceutique, dans la R-D médicale. . .il y a
un changement de 447 emplois sur 1400. La période couverte
allait jusqu’a la fin de 1990. Dans une étude plus récente, on
signale une augmentation de 2 400 emplois au total.

Si nous ne sommes pas préts en tant que gouvernement
a offrir des possibilités qui attireront et nous feront garder
nos éléments les plus brillants a leur sortie d’université, que
suggéreriez-vous au gouvernement pour garder nos diplomés
et les inciter & rester au Canada? Dans I'industrie pharmaceuti-
que, je sais qu’il y a eu un revirement de situation en fait d’exode
des cerveaux. Les Canadiens reviennent travailler au Canada.
Que proposeriez-vous au gouvernement pour que les éléments
les plus brillants choisissent de rester ici?

Mme Scher: Je vais vous renvoyer a la page 18 de notre
mémoire ol nous expliquons clairement la nature de I'exode des
cerveaux qui a déja cours dans I'industrie pharmaceutique.
D’importantes compétences scientifiques, selon des chercheurs
américains, sont gaspillées dans I'industrie pharmaceutique et
consacrées a la production de médicaments qui sont des copies.

Un scientifique, directeur médical intérimaire d’une société
pharmaceutique américaine, Pfizer, a signalé que:

. . .beaucoup de trés grands scientifiques sont employés par ces

fabricants. On ne devrait pas utiliser leurs compétences pour

des brevets consistent a court-circuiter des manipulations
chimiques, a faire des mélanges ridicules de médicaments ou
ay ajouter des additifs insignifiants pour créer des produits.

Un ancien directeur médical de Squibb, lors d’'un témoignage
devant le groupe de travail américain chargé des médicaments
d’ordonnance, a prétendu que 75 p. 100 des fonds de recherche
de la société ont été affectés aux travaux portant sur des copies
de médicaments et des mélanges sans importance.

Vous nous dites ou ce produit I'exode des cerveaux.

Le président: Je tiens a remercier le témoin d’avoir comparu
ce matin.

Vos deux minutes se sont écoulées, monsieur Layton. Je vous
suis reconnaissant de votre participation aux délibérations du
comité. Merci beaucoup.

Mme Darcy: Merci.

Le président: Je vais maintenant demander aux délégués de
Green Shield Prepaid Services Inc. de se présenter.

Messieurs, je vous souhaite la bienvenue au comité chargé de
I'étude du projet de loi C-91. Votre société a été mentionnée a
plusieurs reprises hier et j'attends donc avec impatience vos
déclarations.

Nous avons préva 45 minutes pour votre intervention. Nous
vous demanderons d’abord de vous présenter avant de faire des
remarques préliminaires. Nous aimerions aussi, bien sfir, avoir
l'occasion, au cours de ces 45 minutes, de vous poser des
questions. Nous espérons que vous vous en tiendrez a des
remarques pertinentes et bréves.

M. Richard Walker (président du conseil d’administration,
Green Shield Prepaid Services Inc.): Voulez-vous dire par 13,

monsieur le président, que nous ne devrions pas parler pendant
44 minutes pour n’avoir qu'une minute pour les questions.
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_The Chairman: If you try to take 44 minutes, I'd have to deal
with some points of order, I'm sure.

_ Mr. Walker: I've been associated with the corporation since
its inception 35 years ago. I would like to introduce Walter
Austen, who is our President and Chief Executive Officer.
Walter is a long-standing member of the prepayment move-
ment. He originally was with Windsor Medical Services, which
was a pioneer doctor-sponsored prepayment plan, and he has
been chief executive officer of Green Shield since 1980.
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Vernon Chiles is president of Sarnia Pharmacy Limited. He
runs a clinical pharmacy; that is, one that dispenses only
prescription drugs and over-the-counter drugs, and does not
have what is known as a front shop. For six years he was also a
member of the drug quality and therapeutic committee of the
Ministry of Health.

I'won’t attempt to read the brief. I had hoped we could have
put together a summary of the main conclusions, but in the
timeframe that we had to produce it, we were not able to do so.
If I may, I'll take a couple of minutes to touch on it.

Green Shield was created in 1956 and incorporated in 1957.
It was the first prepayment drug plan certainly in Canada and,
we believe, in North America. The same issues that affected the
original prepayment organizations such as the hospital and
medical plans in the United States and Canada 60-some years
ago, which were access and affordability, were the reasons for
creating Green Shield.

Yes, we had the miracle drugs; we had the antibiotics of
the 1930s, 1940s, and 1950s, but nobody could afford them. In
consequence, Green Shield was brought into existence on the
principle of trying to average the cost of very high-cost
medications over broader groups of people. In fact it was
significantly successful, although it took a number of years of
persistence and opposition from others to make the point. In
fact, one of those in opposition to us some 30 years ago,
when we first appeared before Mr. Justice Emmett Hall, was the
brand-name manufacturers, who said a prepaid drug plan was
not viable. We think there’s some difference of opinion there.

We have a board that is comprised of eight pharmacists
and eight members of the community at large. We presently
adjudicate about 3.5 million drug claims a year. We have
maintained a computerized database since 1958. It is, we are
told, unique in Canada. Amongst other things, it has drug
names; it has the cost of ingredients; it contains dispensing
fees, generic equivalents, utilization by individuals and by
groups; it maintains profiles of providers and patients. In
addition, we maintain on a daily basis a price master of drugs,
tracking 16,000 drugs daily.

[Traduction)

Le président: Si vous prenez 44 minutes, j'aurai sfirement
droit a des rappels au Réglement.

M. Walker: Je suis attaché a la société depuis sa création il y
a 35 ans. J’aimerais vous présenter Walter Austen qui est notre
président-directeur général. Walter s’occupe depuis longtemps
d’assurance-médicaments. Il a commencé par travailler avec
Windsor Medical. Services, I'un des premiers régimes
d’assurance-médicaments parrainés par des médecins, et il est
directeur général de Green Shield depuis 1980.

Vernon Chiles est président de Sarnia Pharmacy Limited. 11
dirige une pharmacie clinique, c’est-a-dire une pharmacie qui
ne vend que des médicaments d’ordonnance et des médicaments
en vente libre, et n’a pas d’autres articles pour attirer la clientéle.
Pendant six ans, il a également été membre du Comité
d’appréciation des médicaments et des thérapeutiques du
ministére de la Santé.

Je ne vais pas essayer de vous lire notre mémoire. J'avais
espéré mettre au point un résumé des principales conclusions,
mais étant donné le temps dont nous disposions, nous n’avons
pu le faire. Avec votre permission, je vais donc lui consacrer
quelques minutes.

Green Shield a été créée en 1956 et constituée en société en
1957. 11 s’agissait du premier régime d’assurance-médicaments
au Canada assurément, et peut-étre en Amérique du Nord. Les
raisons qui ont motivé la création de Green Shield étaient I'acces
et les prix abordables. C'était elles aussi qui ont joué un role aux
Etats-Unis et au Canada il y a quelque 60 ans, lors de
I'instauration des premiers systémes d’assurance-hospitalisation
et d’assurance-maladie.

Il est vrai que nous avions des remeédes miracles; nous
avions les antibiotiques dans les 30, 40 et 50, mais personne
n'avait le moyen de les acheter. En conséquence, Green
Shield a été créée pour essayer d’établir une moyenne des
coiits des médicaments trés chers en fonction de groupes plus
nombreux. Elle y est en fait assez bien parvenue, mais il lui a
fallu persister pendant de nombreuses années et faire face a
I'opposition de certaines personnes pour faire valoir son point
de vue. Parmi ceux qui s'opposaient & nous, il y a une trentaine
d’années lorsque nous avons comparu pour la premiere fois
devant le juge Emmett Hall, se trouvaient les fabricants de
médicaments de marque qui prétendaient qu'un régime
d’assurance-médicaments n’était pas viable. Il semble y avoir
une différence d’opinion ici.

Nous avons un conseil d’administration qui est constitué
de huit pharmaciens et de huit membres de la communauté.
Nous traitons actuellement prés de 3,5 millions de demandes
de remboursement de médicaments par an. Nous tenons a
jour une base de données informatisée depuis 1958. On nous
dit qu’elle est unique au Canada. Elle contient, entre autres
choses, les noms des médicaments, le cofit des ingrédients, les
frais d’ordonnance, les équivalents génériques, [utilisation
des médicaments par les particuliers et les groupes, et les profils
a jour des fournisseurs et des patients. De plus, nous mettons
quotidiennement 4 jour une base de données permanente
portant sur le prix des médicaments et surveillons chaque jour
16 000 produits.
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In 1969 we first appeared before the House committee that
was considering compulsory licensing, arguing at that time that
compulsory licensing was a significant element of access and
affordability. I will, I'm afraid, repeat those two words three or
four times during our presentation, because that was the key.

We also had argued very strongly with the provincial
government in Ontario of the day about the importance of
generic dispensing. Under the existing pharmacy act of the time,
pharmacists could not legally dispense interchangeable drugs.
We argued very strongly that there should be a change in that
statute. We're glad to say that occurred in 1971

You can see our common interest in ensuring that there be
greater affordability in the system by a combination of
compulsory licensing and generic dispensing. In fact, in terms of
ensuring competition, we have been arguing in Ontario since
1968 that there should be advertising in the marketplace on drug
prices, which is not allowed under pharmaceutical rules.

We also appeared in front of the Eastman commission,
arguing that in point of fact the combination of compulsory
licensing and generic dispensing had worked. Dr. Eastman’s
report noted that in the period between the date of his report and
1969, the price of drugs in the United States was 21% higher than
it had been in Canada.
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We appeared in front of a House committee in 1987 opposing
Bill C-22. We appeared in front of the Senate. I think perhaps
the only thing of any interest was that we were asked by the
Senate committee to produce for them a significant amount of
additional data.

One other thing that did arise out of that is that when
the prices review board was first established, we provided
them with the database in order for them to commence their
operations. Our position was that the key issue on
intellectual property monopoly protection was not one to be
focused in terms of extensions of patent life, investment capacity
and the relatively minor number of jobs in the overall scheme,
but again, to look at the health of Canadians and access to the
health system.

The Canada Medical Act, which governments across this
country endorse, emphasizes the issue of affordability and access.
We were saying that when you’re dealing with drugs you are
affecting access, but more specifically you're dealing with a
different issue.

In most instances of intellectual property one can either
use the result of the patent or not. Canadians do not have a
choice with respect to prescription drugs. First of all, if it’s
your health involved, you are not going to be saying to
yourself—unless it’s a price issue—I won’t take it. Secondly, you
don’t have the choice because in fact a third party, the physician,
is the one who makes the prescription. That’s a very different
situation from other kinds of patents.

[Translation)

En 1969, lorsque nous avons comparu pour la premiére fois
devant le comité de la Chambre chargé de I'étude du régime
obligatoire de licences, nous indiquions, a I'époque, que ce
régime constituait un élément important pour I'accés aux
médicaments & des prix abordables. Je crains de devoir répéter
trois ou quatre fois ces deux expressions parce qu’elles sont
essentielles.

Nous avions aussi montré avec force au gouvernement
ontarien de I'’époque P'importance des médicaments génériques.
En vertu de la Loi sur la pharmacie alors en vigueur, les
pharmaciens ne pouvaient pas légalement fournir des médica-
ments interchangeables. Nous avons réclamé énergiquement un
changement & cette loi et sommes heureux de pouvoir dire qu'il
a été fait en 1971

Vous voyez donc que nous cherchons de fagon générale a
avoir un systéme plus abordable grace au régime obligatoire de
licences et aux médicaments génériques. En fait, pour ce qui est
de garantir la concurrence, nous demandons depuis 1968 en
Ontario, que ’on fasse de la publicité sur le marché pour les prix
des médicaments, ce qu’interdit la réglementation pharmaceuti-
que.

Nous avons également comparu devant la commission
Eastman pour montrer que le régime obligatoire de licences,
combiné avec les médicaments génériques, avait donné des
résultats. Le rapport de M. Eastman indique que pour la période
allant de la publication du rapport a 1969, les prix des
médicaments étaient aux Etats-Unis supérieurs de 21 p. 100 a
ceux du Canada.

Nous avons comparu devant un comité de la Chambre en
1987 pour marquer notre opposition au projet de loi C-22. Nous
avons également comparu devant le Sénat. La seule chose sans
doute intéressante a été que le comité du Sénat nous a demandé
de lui fournir un grand nombre de données supplémentaires.

A la suite de cela, lorsque le Conseil d’examen du prix
des médicaments brevetés a été créé, c’est nous qui lui avons
fourni la base de données lui permettant de commencer son
travail. Nous estimions que lessentiel en matiere de
protection du monopole de la propriété intellectuelle n’était pas
de s’attacher a la prolongation de la durée des brevets, a la
capacité d’investissement et au nombre relativement faible
d’emplois dans I'ensemble du systéme, mais plut6t de considérer
la santé des Canadiens et I'accés au systéme médical.

La Loi médicale du Canada, 4 laquelle souscrivent 'ensemble
des gouvernements du pays, insiste sur les prix abordables et
I'accés. Nous disions que lorsqu’on s’occupe de médicaments, on
influe sur I'acces, mais on traite plus précisément d’une question
différente.

Dans la plupart des exemples de propriété intellectuelle,
on peut ou non utiliser le résultat du brevet. Les Canadiens
n'ont pas le choix quant aux médicaments d’ordonnance.
Tout d’abord, lorsqu'il s’agit de votre santé, vous n’allez pas
dire—a moins qu’il ne s’agisse d'un probléme de prix—que vous
n’allez pas prendre le médicament. Deuxiémement, vous n’avez
pas le choix, parce que c’est un tiers, le médecin, qui rédige
l'ordonnance. La situation est tout autre que pour des types
différents de brevets.
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Aspartame happens to be a trade name, for example, but I can
choose to drink diet pop or not. But I don’t have any choice if
my doctor says that I'll have to have this prescription to cure a
health problem. So we say that the fundamental issue, therefore,
is Canadians’ access and affordability, and the cost to the system.

~ In 1987 we expressed our great fear that there would be
Increasing costs in the system. We also said we saw that the most
significant area of increased cost would be in new drug prices,
making the observation—often not well understood—that the
1ssue turns on single-source products.

If you have a multiple-source product it means people
compete with each other because they’re providing a drug for
the same therapeutic requirement. But when it's a single-
source drug it is controlled solely by the patentee. In the case
of the brand-name manufacturers, all of whom belong, are
owned, by the same groups of multinationals, effectively the
single source is a world price control. We said, and expressed
great fear, that this was going to show increased cost.

In consequence, we established our own tracking system
with the introduction of Bill C-22. In April this year we
found it necessary—because we were getting a great deal of
pressure from our own employer groups and by others with
whom we are affiliated asking us why our charges, our rates, were
rising when on the face of it and with all public presentations, the
price of drugs was in fact rising at roughly the rate of inflation
as reflected by the CPL

Our report, published in April of this year, indicates that the
cost to consumers, the average cost per claim, is in fact rising at
rates significantly above the CPI. Again, as we feared, much of
this is related to new drug prices.

. On page 8 of our brief we indicated some of those
impacts. For example, the average cost of a prescription claim
has risen at the rate of 11% compounded annually for the 4
years that we studied, 1987 through 1991, and that’s certainly
well above the CPL These figures, by the way, are common
amongst those who are responsible for either paying for drugs
themselves or who are third-party payers, such as ourselves or
any of the government plans.
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Drugs that were in existence before 1988 rose on average
cost at about 6.4%, which is about one-third higher than the
CPI rate. As for drugs that were introduced to the market
after 1987, the average cost per claim was more than double
those that had been introduced before 1988. So you see a
mounting increase by new drugs. In fact, the average cost per
claim of new drugs that were introduced by the brand-name
manufacturers was 138% higher.

[Traduction)

11 se trouve par exemple qu’Aspartame est une marque de
commerce, mais ¢’est moi qui choisis de boire ou de ne pas boire
une boisson gazeuse de régime. Mais je n’ai pas le choix si mon
médecin me dit que je dois suivre le traitement prescrit pour
remédier & un probléme de santé. La question principale nous
semble donc étre Paccés et les prix abordables pour les
Canadiens, et le cofit pour le systéme.

En 1987, nous avions dit craindre une augmentation des cotts
du systtme. Nous avions aussi indiqué que ce serait dans le
domaine des prix des nouveaux médicaments que les coiits
seraient plus importants en précisant, sans €tre bien compris la
plupart du temps, que la question revenait aux produits
provenant d’une source unique.

Si un produit provient de sources multiples, cela veut
dire que la concurrence peut jouer, parce que ces sources
fournissent un médicament pour le méme objectif
thérapeutique. Mais lorsqu’il s’agit d’une source unique, seul
le titulaire du brevet exerce le contrfle. Dans le cas des
fabricants de médicaments de marque, qui appartiennent tous
aux mémes groupes de multinationales, la source unique
équivaut, en fait, au contrble du prix mondial. Nous avions dit
craindre que cela entrainerait des cofits élevés.

En conséquence, nous avons créé notre propre systéme
de surveillance lorsque le projet de loi C-22 a été présenté.
En avril cette année, nous avons jugé nécessaire—parce que
nos propres groupes d’employés ainsi que d’autres groupes
avec lesquels nous sommes affiliés nous demandaient avec
insistance pourquoi nos frais, nos tarifs augmentaient alors que,
d’apres les faits et les déclarations publiques, le prix des
médicaments augmentait, en réalité, au méme taux a peu prés
que Pinflation selon I'TPC.

Notre rapport publi€ en avril de cette année, montre que le
colit pour les consommateurs, le colit moyen par demande de
remboursement, augmente en fait 4 des taux nettement
supérieurs & 'TPC. Comme nous le craignions, je le répéte, cela
est dii en grande partie aux prix des nouveaux médicaments.

Nous énongons certains de ces effets & la page 8 de notre
mémoire. Par exemple, le coiit moyen d’une demande de
remboursement de médicaments d’ordonnance a augmenté au
taux de 11 p. 100, composé annuellement pour les quatre
années que nous avons étudiées, c’est & dire de 1987 a 1991, et
ce taux certainement bien supérieur a 'TPC. Ces chiffres, soit dit
en passant, sont courants chez ceux qui payent eux-mémes leurs
médicaments ou qui sont des tiers payants, comme nous-mémes
ou n’'importe quel régime public.

Les médicaments qui existaient avant 1988 ont augmenté
en moyenne de 6,4 p. 100 environ, ce qui est supérieur d’'un
tiers @ peu prés au taux de I'IPC. Quant aux médicaments
qui ont été lancés sur le marché aprés 1987, le cofit moyen
par demande de remboursement est plus du double de celui des
médicaments lancés avant 1988. Il y a donc une escalade qui est
due aux nouveaux médicaments. En fait, le cofit moyen par
demande de remboursement pour les nouveaux médicaments
lancés par les fabricants de produits de marque était supérieur
de 138 p. 100.
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As a matter of interest, our study shows that the new drugs
introduced by generic manufacturers were 32.5% higher. There
is an error, I might say, in paragraph 5.5.5. The average cost per
claim of new patented drugs in fact is 120% greater, not
12%—120% greater than the average cost per claim of all drugs.

So again we note that the average cost continues to
increase at a little over 11%. We took our studies and we
have extrapolated them, and there are charts attached. All
we’ve done is take into consideration the effects as a result of
Bill C-22, because of course we’re not in a position to
extrapolate at this point what would occur with Bill C-91,
except to say that it would be significantly greater. The
results of those extrapolations are shown in the charts and in
paragraph 5.7, but the cumulative effect of Bill C-22 we also
extrapolated, and we did so on the assumption that Bill C-91
didn’t exist. We simply took what occurred with Bill C-22 and the
results of our drug price report, and made some extrapolations
to show the significance of the numbers.

I'm going to.ask my colleague, Mr. Austen, to speak to that
extrapolation, and you'll find it on page 9.

Mr. Walter H. Austen (President and Chief Executive Officer,
Green Shield Prepaid Services Inc.): Mr. Chairman, ladies and
gentlemen, what we have done for the years 1987 to 1991 is take
our actual average cost per claim and assume by regression
analysis that the increases reported through that period, 1987
through 1991, would continue by regression analysis through to
year 2000.

The trend line is show on chart 3 in your submissions. The
trend line starts at $12.34 in 1987 and rises by year 2000 up to
$34.57. Our actual average cost per claim was $12.52, and by 1991
had risen to $19.24. Assuming the trend line will continue and
the average cost per prescription will rise on the same basis as it
has during that five-year period, we anticipate an average cost
per prescription of $34.57 by year 2000.

It's interesting to note that for the first 10 months of
1992 our average cost per prescription is $21 and 89.85¢. It’s
higher than the trend line, so that is again the impact of the
new higher cost drugs coming into the marketplace. I think
it's safe to assume that trend line will continue. That again, ladies
and gentlemen, is simply the effects of Bill C-22, not taking into
consideration the effect of what may happen in the implementa-
tion of Bill C-91.

Much has been said by the brand manufacturers that the
real problem with drug costs, and rising drug costs, is
utilization, and I have been quoted by some manufacturers as
agreeing to this principle, which is a total misrepresentation.
In order to review that theory, we took the 3.5 million claims
that Green Shield processes today and said if that number
remains consistent through to the year 2000 and the trend
line on the average cost of a prescription goes the way it is

[Translation]

Il est intéressant de signaler que notre étude montre que le
nombre des nouveaux médicaments lancés par les fabricants de
produits génériques avait augmenté de 32,5 p. 100. Il y a une
erreur que je veux vous signaler au paragraphe 5.5.5. Le coiit
moyen par demande de remboursement pour les nouveaux
médicaments brevetés est en fait supérieur de 120 p. 100, et non
de 12 p. 100 au coiit moyen par demande de remboursement
pour 'ensemble des produits pharmaceutiques.

Nous notons donc encore une fois que le coit moyen
continue & augmenter a un peu plus de 11 p. 100. A partir de
nos études, nous avons procédé a des extrapolations qui
figurent sur les tableaux annexés. Nous avons simplement
pris en compte les effets du projet de loi C-22, car nous ne
sommes évidemment pas en mesure de procéder, a ce stade,
a des extrapolations sur les effets du projet de loi C-91, sinon
pour dire qu'il y aura une nette augmentation. Les résultats
de ces extrapolations sont indiqués dans les tableaux et au
paragraphe 5.7, mais nous avons aussi fait une autre extrapola-
tion sur I'effet cumulatif du projet de loi C-22, en supposant que
le projet de loi C-91 n’existe pas. Nous avons simplement pris ce
qui s’est passé avec le projet de loi C-22 et les résultats de notre
rapport sur les prix des médicaments, puis nous avons procédé
a certaines extrapolations pour montrer I'importance des
chiffres.

Je vais demander a mon collégue, M. Austen, de vous parler
de cette extrapolation que vous trouverez a la page 9.

M. Walter H. Austen (président-directeur général, Green
Shield Prepaid Services Inc.): Monsieur le président, mesdames
et messieurs, pour la période de 1987 a 1991, nous avons pris
notre coiit moyen effectif par demande de remboursement et
avons supposé, par analyse de régression, que les augmentations
signalées pour cette période, c’est-a-dire de 1987 & 1991, allaient
se poursuivre jusqu’a I'an 2000.

Vous trouverez la ligne de tendance au tableau 3 de notre
mémoire. Elle commence & 12,34$ en 1987, pour arriver a 34,57$
en I'an 2000. Notre colit moyen effectif par demande est de
12,52%; or, en 1991, il était passé & 19,24$. En admettant que la
ligne de tendance se maintienne et que le cofit moyen par
ordonnance augmente de la méme fagon qu’au cours de cette
période de cinq ans, nous prévoyons que le colit moyen par
ordonnance sera de 34,57$ en I’an 2000.

Il est intéressant de noter que, pour les 10 premiers mois
de I'années 1992, notre cofit moyen par ordonnance s'éléve a
213 et 89,85. 1 se situe au—dessus de la ligne de tendance et
on voit, 1a encore, le résultat du coft plus élevé des nouveaux
médicaments qui arrivent sur le marché. On a, je crois, raison de
supposer que cette ligne de tendance va se maintenir. Encore
une fois, mesdames et messieurs, il s’agit 12 uniquement de I'effet
du projet de loi C-22, nous ne tenons aucun compte de celui que
pourrait avoir I'application du projet de loi C-91.

Les fabricants d’un produit de marque ont indiqué, & de
nombreuses reprises, que le véritable probléme concernant les
coiits des médicaments et leur hausse constante, est celui de
T'utilisation; et plusieurs fabricants ont indiqué que jétais
d:agcord sur ce principe, ce qui est totalement faux. Afin de
vérifier cette théorie, nous avons pris les 3,5 millions de
demandes que Green Shield traite a I'heure actuelle et nous
avons estimé que si ce chiffre restait constant jusqu’a I'an
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certainly indicated, the cost during that nine-year period to
Green Shield alone will be $269 million.

* 1010

If we applied that same theory taking 40 million claims paid
by the Ontario Drug Benefit Program and said that there is no
change in utilization, that those 40 million prescriptions will stay
the same during the nine-year period but the trend line on cost
will go the way we projected, then the additional cost to the
Ontario government drug program will be $3 billion.

So we can see that utilization is really not the major factor. The
major factor is the cost of drugs, and we anticipate that with Bill
C-91 that cost will continue to rise.

Mr. Walker: An assumption inherent in the legislation,
which we oppose, for obvious reasons, is that the control of
increased price as opposed to cost to the consumer will be
undertaken by the Patented Medicine Prices Review Board.
Our view is that the review board is competent and very
well-intentioned, but it can never be effective because it doesn’t
have the legislative ability to be effective. Unless it can control
cost at the consumer level, much of its work will not be effective.

To put it another way, if you take the same five years as we
talked about in which the review board was in place and
providing regulation, the costs have risen very sharply. I suggest
that nothing in Bill C-91 is going to do anything towards
controlling it.

What we find very interesting is that the government decided
to deregulate rail in order to promote competition, and the
government has deregulated air in order to promote competi-
tion; but in this instance the government has decided to use
regulation as a way of controlling price and cost. I would like to
suggest that it appears to be a conflict in terms.

Quite frankly, we do not think the review board will be
effective in controlling costs. They haven’t been to date, and we
can only see the situation becoming worse with Bill C-91. The
figures are really quite staggering.

The Chairman: Thank you very much. If I might propose the
same as we did with the previous witness and go with eight
minutes per side, that would keep us on the time schedule that
was agreed to before. I hope we’ll agree to it.

Mr. MacDonald.

Mr. MacDonald (Dartmouth): Mr. Chairman, how many
minutes do we have left? Are 24 minutes left after the
presentation?

The Chairman: There are 25 minutes left.
Mr. MacDonald: I'll take the nine.

I thank the witnesses for coming. You’re probably going
to get skewered from the other side. Ever since your report
was raised in the House of Commons, members opposite
have been scurrying about with all their researchers and

[Traduction)

2000, et que la ligne de tendance du coiit moyen par ordonnance
allait dans le sens indiqué, le colit pour cette période de neuf ans
serait de 269 millions de dollars pour Green Shield uniquement.

Si nous appliquons cette méme théorie en prenant les 40
millions de demandes qui sont payées par le Régime de
médicaments gratuits de 'Ontario et en admettant qu’il n’y aura
pas de changement d’utilisation, que ces 40 millions d’ordonnan-
ces resteront les mémes au cours de la période de neuf ans, mais
que la ligne de tendance des cofits suivra la courbe prévue, alors
le cofit supplémentaire pour le Régime de médicaments du
gouvernement ontarien sera de 3 milliards de dollars.

Nous pouvons donc voir que I'utilisation n’est pas en fait le
facteur principal. C'est le cofit des médicaments qui I'est et nous
prévoyons qu’avec le projet de loi C-91, ce coiit continuera a
augmenter.

M. Walker: On suppose dans ce document Iégislatif,
auquel nous sommes opposés pour des raisons bien évidentes,
que le contrdle de la hausse du prix, par opposition au coit
pour le consommateur, sera exercé par le Conseil d’examen
du prix des médicaments brevetés. Nous estimons que le Conseil
d’examen est compétent et plein de bonnes intentions, mais il ne
pourra jamais étre efficace, car il n’est pas habilité a I'étre par la
législation. Tant qu'il ne contrdlera pas le cofit pour le
consommateur, I'essentiel de son travail sera inefficace.

Autrement dit, si I'on considére les cing mémes années dont
on a parlé au cours desquelles le Conseil d’examen était en place
et se chargait de la réglementation, les cofits ont augmenté trés
nettement. Je ne vois rien dans le projet de loi C-91 qui permette
de limiter cette tendance.

Par contre, nous trouvons fort intéressant que le gouverne-
ment ait décidé de déréglementer les chemins de fer pour
encourager la concurrence, qu’il ait fait la méme chose pour les
transports aériens, mais dans le cas qui nous occupe, il a décidé
d’avoir recours a la réglementation pour contréler les prix et les
cofits. I me semble qu’il y a 1a une contradiction dans les termes.

Bien franchement, nous estimons que le Conseil d’examen ne
pourra pas contrdler les cofits de fagon efficace. Il ne I'a pas fait
jusqu’ici et la situation ne pourra qu’empirer avec le projet de loi
C-91. Les chiffres sont vraiment effarants.

Le président: Merci beaucoup. Si je puis proposer la méme
chose que pour le témoin précédent, c’est-a—dire accorder huit
minutes & chaque groupe, cela nous permettra de respecter
I'horaire prévu. J’espére que nous pourrons nous y conformer.

Monsieur MacDonald.

M. MacDonald (Dartmouth): Monsieur le président, com-
bien de minutes nous reste-t-il? Reste-t-il 24 minutes apres
I'exposé?

Le président: Il reste 25 minutes.

M. MacDonald: J’en prendrai neuf.

Je remercie le témoin d’étre venu. Vous allez sans doute
étre pourfendu par mes vis-a-vis. Depuis que votre rapport a
été mentionné & la Chambre des communes, les députés de
lautre groupe se sont afférés avec tout leur personnel de
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everything else trying to shoot holes in it. They started by
questioning basically the legitimacy of the organization. When
that failed, they set about to say, well, it’s apples and
oranges. We've had the parliamentary secretary at times
indicate—as a matter of fact, it’s in the record of yesterday, if she
wants to refer to it—that Green Shield’s report refers to both
patent and non-patent prescription drugs when clearly itdoesn’t.
You're dealing with prescription drugs, patented drugs, in the
report that was issued that was referred to in Parliament.

The picture you paint is bleak. We in the opposition many
times get criticized for exaggerating the impact of government
policy. I'll go on the record for the first time, probably, since I
got elected in seriously underestimating the impact of a
government policy on the price consumers are going to pay.

You've mentioned a large number of things here. One of
the most startling is—and I'll start from the back and go
forward—your projections, based on your massive master
database, which is probably the largest held in the country,
which keeps track of 16,000 prescription drugs and hundreds of
millions of dollars in prescriptions that have been written out.
Your projections are—and I want this correct because I'm not
sure if I got it right. Is it Bill C-22 or Bill C-91 that will cost the
Ontario government alone the additional $3 billion?
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Mr. Walker: Bill C-22.

Mr. MacDonald: So you're telling us Bill C-22, the bill
that was supposed to be reviewed in 1995 before any further
changes came in, which has not been reviewed, would have
shown, if we were doing a full parliamentary review on the
full cost implications, research implications, of Bill C-22—. It is
your estimation, based on that massive database, that Bill C-22
alone, over the next nine years, will cost the Ontario government
$3 billion additional?

Mr. Walker: Yes.

Mr. MacDonald: Have you projected that? You’re the guys in
the business. Have you done any projections about what that may
mean across Canada, based on the percentage of prescription
drugs purchased in Ontario?

Mr. Walker: No, and the reason for it is we would want
to be satisfied what the mix of prescription claims was. The
reason we know there are 40 million ODB claims is that that
plan is seeking tenders for an adjudication payment system
and we are one of the tenderers. They’ve given us specifications
for the 40 million claims. We’re not in a position to say what
governments in the rest of the country are paying,

[Translation]

recherche et les autres pour essayer de le démolir. Ils ont
commencé par remettre en question la légitimité de
Porganisation. N’ayant pu y parvenir, ils ont dit que l'on
comparait des pommes et des oranges. Notre secrétaire
parlementaire a indiqué a certains moments—en fait cela figure
au procés-verbal d’hier si elle veut s’y référer—que le rapport de
Green Shield porte a la fois sur les médicaments d’ordonnance
brevetés et non brevetés, alors que ce n’est pas le cas. Le rapport
publié, qui a ét¢ mentionné a la Chambre, porte sur les
médicaments d’ordonnance, les médicaments brevetés.

Le tableau que vous nous avez brossé est peu engageant. On
nous accuse souvent, nous qui sommes dans I'opposition,
d’exagérer les répercussions des politiques gouvernementales. Je
tiens a ce que I'on sache que, pour la premiére fois sans doute
depuis que j’ai été élu, j’ai nettement sous-estimé les répercus-
sions d’une politique gouvernementale sur le prix que les
consommateurs devront payer.

Vous mentionnez plusieurs choses ici. L'une des plus
frappantes, et je commencerai par la fin pour revenir en
arriére, ce sont vos projections a partir de votre imposante
base de données permanente, qui est sans doute la plus
importante qui existe dans notre pays, et qui suit I'’évolution de
16 000 médicaments d’ordonnance et enregistre les centaines de
millions de dollars correspondant aux ordonnances rédigées.
Vos projections—et je tiens & ce qu’on me précise la chose, car
je ne suis par siir d’avoir bien compris. Est-ce le projet de loi
C-22 ou le projet de loi C-91 qui cofitera au gouvernement de
I'Ontario seulement 3 milliards de dollars supplémentaires?

M. Walker: Le projet de loi C-22.

M. MacDonald: Vous nous dites donc que le projet de
loi C-22, qui devait étre révisé en 1995 avant tout autre
changement, qui ne I'a pas ét€, aurait montré, si nous avions
procédé a un examen parlementaire complet de toutes les
retombées en matiere de cofit, de recherche, du projet de loi
C-22... Vous estimez donc, en vous fondant sur votre
importante base de données, que le projet de loi C-22 4 lui tout
seul, au cours des neuf prochaines années, cofitera au
gou;vemement de 'Ontario 3 milliards de dollars supplémentai-
res

M. Walker: Oui.

M. MacDonald: C'est ce que vos projections indiquent? C'est
vous qui étes de la partie. Avez-vous fait des projections pour
I'ensemble du Canada en vous fondant sur le pourcentage des
médicaments d’ordonance achetés en Ontario?

M. Walker: Non, car il nous faudrait connaitre les
diverses données concernant les demandes de remboursement
de médicaments. Si nous savons que 40 millions de demandes
sont présentées au Régime de médicaments gratuits de
I'Ontario, cest parce que ce régime a lancé un appel d'offres
pour mettre en adjudication un systéme de paiement et nous
sommes I'un des soumissionnaires. On nous a donné les
spécifications pour les 40 millions de demandes. Nous ne
sommes pas en mesure de pouvoir dire ce que les autres
gouvernements du pays versent.
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Mr. MacDonald: Would you feel comfortable about
being asked to estimate? You've looked at Bill C-91. I
apologize that you haven’t had more time to put a
presentation together, but if you look at Bill C-91, which
effectively increases patent protection—and maybe a little
later on with another witness we’ll get into the actual impact
of extended patent protection, because in most cases with this
bill it’s greater than three years—can you give me some idea
of what is probably the multiplier effect of the extended patent
protection and loss of competition?

Mr. Walker: I don’t think so. We want to be very cautious,
because what we’re trying to do is we are measuring it from the
database we have as a result of what has occurred. We've taken
that as an extrapolation. We have always been fairly cautious
about trying to offer speculation.

~ The only thing I could say is this; and it’s an observation made
in the brief. If you extend the patent life for most drugs to the
20-year period, with the current shifts in the marketplace, after
20 years there won’t be a market share left. So there would be
not much point in having a generic equivalent. I think my
colleague Mr. Chiles will speak to that.

Mr. MacDonald: It’s because of the advent of new drugs and
new pharmacological technology and things like that.

Mr. Vernon K. Chiles (Vice-Chairman of the Board,
Green Shield Prepaid Services Inc.): As new drugs become
available, they quickly take over a significant market share.
They have a certain market life, and in most cases they
disappear after a number of years. So from 20 years after the date
of patenting, most drugs probably have a very small marketshare
remaining. At that time they would be eligible for a generic to
make a copy.

Mr. MacDonald: You mentioned you spend some time
dealing with the PMPRB. I remember each time a question
was asked of the minister or his representatives in the House
of Commons dealing with rising drug costs, we were told the
PMPRB was the cat’s meow; this thing was really protecting
consumers and anybody who dared object to or disagree with the
dogma that the PMPRB was keeping prices down was to be
criticized and done away with, I guess, by this government.

In your view the PMPRB has not done its job, if I may
paraphrase, in ensuring new drug prices—you called them
“single-source drugs” —are coming into the market at—can I say
a reasonable price?

Mr. Walker: Let’s start off with a qualification. First of
all, we presented our April 15 report to the review board
first, and in fact to the minister of health, because we wanted
to make it very clear to everybody this was not—. This is an

[Traduction]

M. MacDonald: Cela vous plairait-il qu'on vous
demande d’évaluer ces chiffres? Vous avez étudié le projet de
loi C-91. Je regrette que vous n'ayez pas eu plus de temps
pour mettre au point votre expos€, mais si vous considérez le
projet de loi C-91, qui augmente effectivement la protection
des brevets—et peut-€tre un peu plus tard, avec un autre
témoin, nous connaitrons les répercussions effectives de cette
nouvelle protection, car dans la plupart des cas, il s'agit de
plus de trois ans avec ce projet de loi—vous pourrez me donner
une idée du facteur de multiplication éventuel que représentent
la protection prolongée des brevets et I'absence de concurrence?

M. Walker: Je ne le crois pas. Nous tenons a étre trés
prudents, car nous essayons d’arriver a des résultats a partir de
la base de données que nous avons en fonction de ce qui s'est
passé. Nous avons procédé & partir de la a une extrapolation.
Nous avons toujours été trés prudents en matiére de conjectures.

La seule chose que je pourrais dire est la suivante, et c’est une
observation qui figure dans le mémoire. Si vous prolongez
jusqua 20 ans la durée des brevets de la plupart des
médicaments, étant donné I'évolution actuelle du marché, ces
médicaments, apreés 20 ans, n'auront plus aucune part du
marché. Il n’y aurait donc aucun intérét a avoir un équivalent
générique. Je crois que mon collegue, M. Chiles, pourra vous en
parler.

M. MacDonald: C'est a cause de l'arrivée de nouveaux
médicaments et de nouvelles technologies pharmacologiques,
etc.

M. Vernon K. Chiles (vice-président du conseil
d’administration, Green Shield Prepaid Services Inc.): A
mesure que de nouveaux médicaments sont commercialisés,
ils prennent rapidement une part importante du marché. Ils
ont une certaine durée de vie commerciale et, dans la plupart des
cas, ils disparaissent au bout d’'un certain nombre d’années.
Ainsi donc, 20 ans aprés la date du brevet, la plupart des
médicaments n’auront plus qu’une toute petite part du marché.
A ce moment-13, on pourra les copier pour faire des produits
génériques.

M. MacDonald: Vous dites avoir eu affaire pendant un
certain temps avec le CEPMB. Je me souviens que, chaque
fois qu'on posait une question au ministre ou a ses
représentants a la Chambre des communes au sujet du coit
croissant des médicaments, on nous disait que le CEPMB avait
le dernier mot; qu’il protégeait vraiment les consommateurs et
que quiconque osait s'opposer a l'idée que le CEPMB
maintenait de bas prix, devait étre critiqué et supprimé,
j'imagine, par ce gouvernement.

Vous estimez que le CEPMB n’a pas fait son travail, si je puis
me permettre de vous paraphraser, pour ce qui est de garantir
que les nouveaux médicaments—vous les appelez «médicaments
provenant d’'une source unique»—arrivent sur le marché a. ..
puis-je dire un prix raisonnable?

M. Walker: Commencons par faire une petite réserve.
Tout d’abord, nous avons présenté notre rapport le 1S avril
au Conseil d’examen tout d’abord et, en fait, au ministre de
la Santé, car nous voulions que tout le monde sache bien que
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independent and neutral position. It happens to be our position.
We are not being asked to do this by anybody else, except that
we had pressure from our groups, trying to justify costs and
prices.

The review board doesn’t disagree with us, and we don’t
disagree with what they did. The key is that they’re looking at
prices at the manufacturers’ level. We're talking about the
average cost to consumers. That’s the difference. What we’re
saying is unless the review board has an ability to control the costs
to the consumer, it will not be effective.
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Mr. MacDonald: In your view, was it the expectation with Bill
C-22, when people talked about keeping the cost of drugs below
the rate of inflation, that most people believed that meant the
cost of drugs they would use, both new and existing?

Secondly, before I get cut off, regarding the PMPRB, you
know that proposed section 81 may very well be facing a legal
challenge by a provincial government. Proposed section 81 is
the compliance mechanism. What is your view of this bill
proceeding at this point in time when there are serious legal
questions being raised by people as well thought of as the
Dean of Osgoode Law School and provincial attorneys
general? Do you believe it is prudent to proceed with a bill at
this point which may be found not to have a viable price control
mechanism or constitutional price control mechanism?

Mr. Walker: Let me answer your first question first. I think
people’s expectations were that it would be the costs to the
consumer. We expressed the concern that it wasn’t going to work
because of the single-source drugs.

As to your second question, I very much feel that is a question
that members of the government and members of the opposition
should pass back and forth between each other.

Mr. MacDonald: That’s great, because we are trying to do
that.

You have talked about the jobs. There was a Minister
Co6té who, at the time they announced Bill C-22, clearly
indicated that there was going to be—and I quote liberally, I
guess—“3,000 research and development jobs”. Clearly,
there was an understanding that there were going to be 3,000
research and scientific jobs. The experience to date is that there
have been 1,386 jobs. We hear that only 443 of them are in R and
D. Can you comment on that?

Mr. Walker: If you take a look at Dr. Eastman’s submissions,
you will find it quite interesting. I found it fascinating, because
the brand-name manufacturers gave to Dr. Eastman a schedule
of all the people involved in the brand-name manufacturing
element. I was really quite impressed with the number of PhDs
and medical doctors, two-thirds of whom were involved in
marketing.

[Translation)

cela n'était pas... Il s’agit d'une position indépendante et
neutre. Il se trouve que c’est notre position. Ce n’est personne
d’autre qui nous demande de le faire, sinon que nos groupes
faisaient pression sur nous et nous demandaient de justifier les
coiits et les prix.

Le Conseil d’examen n’est pas en désaccord avec nous et nous
ne nous opposons pas a ce qu’il a fait. Le fait est qu’il tient
compte des prix au niveau des fabricants. Nous parlons du cofit
moyen pour les consommateurs. Voila la différence. Nous
disons donc que tant que le Conseil d’examen n’aura pas la
capacité de contrdler les cofits pour les consommateurs, il ne
sera pas efficace.

M. MacDonald: A votre avis, & quoi peut-on s’attendre avec
le projet de loi C-22, puisqu’on parle de maintenir le coiit des
médicaments en-deca du taux d’'inflation, et que la plupart des
gens croient que I'on entend par 13 le cofit des médicaments
qu’on utilise, qu’ils soient nouveaux ou non?

Deuxiémement, avant que 'on me coupe la parole, en ce
qui concerne le CEPMB, vous savez que I'article 81 proposé
pourrait trés bien faire I'objet d’une contestation juridique de
la part d’'un gouvernement provincial. Cet article concerne le
mécanisme d’exécution. Que pensez-vous du fait qu'on étudie
maintenant ce projet de loi, alors qu’il y a de graves
questions juridiques qui sont soulevées par les gens aussi
réputés que le doyen de Osgoode Hall Law School et les
procureurs généraux des provinces? Vous pensez qu’il est
prudent d’étudier a ce stade un projet de loi qui pourrait ne pas
avrf'z;r de mécanisme de contréle des prix valable ou constitution-
nel?

M. Walker: Je répondrai d’abord & votre premiére question.
Je crois que le public s’attendait a ce qu’il s’agisse du cofit pour
le consommateur. Nous avons dit craindre que cela ne
marcherait pas en raison des médicaments provenant d'une
seule source.

Quant 2 votre deuxieme question, je crois vraiment que c'est
un point que les membres du gouvernement et de 'opposition
devraient se repasser mutuellement.

M. MacDonald: Trés bien; c’est précisément ce que nous
essayons de faire.

Vous avez parlé des emplois. Un certain ministre Coté
avait indiqué, au moment ot I'on a annoncé le projet de loi
C-22, qu’il allait y avoir—et je le cite libéralement,
jimagine—«3000 emplois dans la recherche et le
développement». On a, de toute évidence, compris qu'il allait y
voir 3000 emplois scientifiques et de recherche. L’expérience
prouve que, jusqu’ici, 1386 emplois ont été créés. On nous dit
que 443 d’entre eux seulement concernent la R-D. Qu'en
pensez-vous?

M. Walker: Si vous jetez un coup d’oeil sur les mémoires
présentés 4 M. Eastman, vous trouverez la chose trés intéressan-
te. J'ai trouvé cela fascinant, car les fabricants de produits de
marque lui ont donné une liste de toutes les personnes qui
participent 4 la fabrication des produits de marque. Jai été
impressionné par le nombre de titulaires de doctorats et de
doctorats en médecine; or les deux-tiers d’entre eux s’occupaient
de commercialisation.
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The reality is that the bulk of those jobs go to marketing,
which I can understand because that is what they are in
business to do; that is, to sell. To those who go into research,
history shows, going back to the 1920s—and I quoting
government reports—that the bulk of it has been clinical
research, which in the jargon means that it is work to make adrug
available for the Canadian market as opposed to basic research
to create the drug in the first place.

The reality is that if you're into an area of research of this kind
you are not going to set up small research groups. It only makes
economic sense to do it in large establishments such as occur
either in the United States, Great Britain or Switzerland. It is not
going to happen in Canada. The history of it over 50 or 60 years
shows that to be the case.

~ Mrs. Dobbie (Winnipeg South): Thank you for this very
informative brief that you have presented today. I listened with
a great deal of care, and I have read the brief through as well.

It seems to me that your study is really about the
business that you are in. It is about the costs incurred to your
plan. I think that, listening to you, there is a confusion
between what Mr. MacDonald is talking about in terms of
price of drugs, which is what the PMPRB is all about, and what
you are saying. What you are talking about are costs that are
incurred to your plan or, as you say, costs to the consumer. In
looking through your brief, for example, I notice that on page 3
you mention this.

Mr. Walker: May I just interrupt, please? You say cost to our
plan. That is a common misunderstood thought. This is a closed
system. There is no such thing as a cost to our plan. In point of
fact, prepayment plans are very simple. It is the cost of the
benefits paid, which in this case is the cost of the drugs plus the
cost of the dispensing fee, and the rest is administration charge.

Mrs. Dobbie: Exactly.

Mr. Walker: But the cost of that is paid by our employer
groups. It doesn’t make any difference whether it is up or down,
sooner or later the experience will affect—. What you are talking
about is the cost to the employer groups.

Mrs. Dobbie: Exactly.
Mr. Walker: The cost to the employer groups hits the
bargaining table.
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Mrs. Dobbie: But we are talking about costs. Let me quote
from our own plan.

Mr. Walker: What I am trying to do is say that the cost is not
to our plan, it is to the people who actually get prescriptions.

. Mrs. Dobbie: But we are talking about cost, not price. That
is the point I am trying to make.

Mr. Walker: Yes.

[Traduction)

Le fait est que la plupart de ces emplois vont au secteur
de la commercialisation, ce que je peux comprendre puisque
c’est pour cela qu’ils sont dans les affaires; c’est tout, il s’agit
de vendre. Pour ceux qui travaillent dans la recherche,
I’histoire le montre, si on remonte aux années 20—et je cite des
rapports du gouvernement—ils font pour la plupart de la
recherche clinique et ce terme de jargon signifie qu’il s’agit du
travail nécessaire pour rendre un médicament disponible sur le
marché canadien, par opposition a la recherche fondamentale
permettant de créer en tout premier lieu des médicaments.

Le fait est que si vous étes dans un domaine de recherche de
ce genre, vous n’allez pas créer de petits groupes de recherche.
Cela n’a de sens, sur le plan économique, que dans le cadre
d’établissements importants, comme c’est le cas aux Etats-Unis,
en Grande-Bretagne ou en Suisse. Cela ne va pas se produire au
Canada. C'est ce que montre I'histoire de ces S0 ou 60 derniéres
années.

Mme Dobbie (Winnipeg-Sud): Merci pour l'exposé trés
instructif que vous nous avez fait aujourd’hui. Je I'ai écouté avec
beaucoup d’attention et j'ai également lu entiérement le
mémoire.

Il me semble que votre étude porte sur les affaires dont
vOus vous occupez, sur le cofit pour votre régime d’assurance.
En vous écoutant, j'ai I'impression qu’il y a une confusion
entre ce que M. MacDonald dit a I'égard des prix des
médicaments, et c'est de cela que s’occupe précisément le
CEPMB, et ce que vous nous en dites. Vous parlez des coits
pour votre régime ou, comme vous le dites, des coiits pour le
consommateur. En parcourant votre mémoire, je constate, par
exemple 2 la page 3, que vous mentionnez ceci.

M. Walker: Puis-je vous interrompre? Vous parlez du coit
pour notre régime. C'est un malentendu courant. Il s’agit d’'un
systéme clos. Il n’y a pas de cofit pour notre régime. En réalité,
les régimes d’'assurance sont trés simples. C'est le cofit des
avantages payés, c'est-a—dire en I'occurrence, le coilit des
médicaments plus celui des frais d’ordonnance, le reste étant des
frais administratifs.

Mme Dobbie: Exactement.

M. Walker: Mais ce coit-la est payé par nos groupes
d’employeurs. Peu importe qu’il y ait augmentation ou
diminution, t6t ou tard, I'expérience jouera... Ce donc vous
parlez, c’est du cofit pour les groupes d’employeurs.

Mme Dobbie: Exactement.

M. Walker: Le coiit pour les groupes d’employeurs se joue a
la table des négociations.

Mme Dobbie: Mais nous parlons des coits. Je voudrais citer
un passage de notre propre plan.

M. Walker: Je voudrais préciser que ce n'est pas notre
compagnie d’assurance qui supporte ce coiit, mais bien les gens
a qui 'on donne des ordonnances.

Mme Dobbie: Mais nous parlons de cofit et non pas de prix.
Voila la distinction que je voulais faire.

M. Walker: Oui.
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Mrs. Dobbie: In fact, you mentioned this in your own
brief, where you talked about the fact that you keep this
compendium of over 16,000 drugs for which changes in the
cost of ingredients, including manufacturers’ prices, which are
the incidental thing we are talking about here, the price from
the manufacturer that is under the control of the PMPRB for
patented drugs only, and which are maintained on a daily
basis, according to your notes—. Also, one would assume we
can add to that the cost of dispensing fees and so on. So costs and
prices are not the same, are they?

Mr. Austen: Prices and costs are not the same. We have
constantly referred to the average cost of a prescription. That is
what people are paying for in the marketplace. That is what the
person is buying in the marketplace. We have experienced
increases, as we have said in our drug cost study in April, of some
11.4%, compounded annually. That is in the ingredient cost.

We asked ourselves why. Why is that cost going up
11.4% when the PMPRB is saying the price of prescriptions
is increasing by only 4%? So we looked at the various
components affecting the average cost of a prescription and
we broke out those increases for the years 1987 through to 1991
by patent and non-patent—I do not know whether you have had
an opportunity to read our drug cost report or not—and we found
four distinct components affecting the average cost of a
prescription.

We found economic increases in existing drugs; and
existing drugs by way of our drug cost report we did in April
were all drugs that were on the market for which we had paid
at least one claim in 1987. We looked at the impact of shifts
within therapeutic classifications from lower—cost drugs to
higher-cost drugs, those being, in a lot of cases, single-source
drugs that had come on the marketplace during that period.
We looked also at the impact of increased unit doses per
prescription. Then we looked at the impact on the average cost
of a prescription of new products coming on the marketplace.

Mrs. Dobbie: I have your report right in front of me. We are
talking about a number of ingredients that are in excess of the
issue we are dealing with here at this committee, which is the
price of patented drugs and the increased cost of patented drugs.

Mr. Austen: No, I am sorry. I think you have misinterpreted
it. The—

Mrs. Dobbie: Well, you say right here changes in the average
unit doses per prescription—you say cost of new drugs coming
into the marketplace. I gather that—and I am going to come to
that. You say shifts within therapeutic classifications from
lower-to higher-cost—

Mr. Karpoff: Let the witness answer.

[Translation)

Mme Dobbie: En fait, vous I'avez mentionné dans votre
mémoire, ou il est question de cette liste de plus de 16 000
médicaments dont vous surveillez certains éléments comme
les changements dans le colit des ingrédients, y compris le
prix du fabricant, qui constitue I'élément accessoire dont nous
parlons ici et que surveille le CEPMB, pour les médicaments
brevetés uniquement, et que vous suivez quotidiennement,
comme lindiquent vos notes... Il faut également ajouter le
prix de la rémunération du pharmacien et ainsi de suite. Il y a
donc une différence entre le coit et le prix d’'un médicament,
c'est bien cela?

M. Austen: Le prix et le colit sont deux choses différentes.
Nous parlons uniquement du cofit moyen d’une ordonnance,
c’est a dire ce que paie le public sur le marché. Nous avons subi
des augmentations, comme nous I'avons mentionné dans notre
étude sur le coit des médicaments au mois d’avril, qui s’élévent
a prés de 11,4 p. 100, composé annuellement. Cela a trait au cofit
des ingrédients.

Nous nous sommes posé des questions. Pourquoi ce coiit
augmente-t-il de 11,4 p. 100, alors que le CEPMB affirme
que celui des ordonnances n’a augmenté que de 4 p. 100?
Nous avons donc examiné les divers éléments qui influent sur
le colit moyen de Pordonnance et nous avons réparti ces
augmentations a I'égard des médicaments brevetés ou non
brevetés, pour les années 1987 2 1991,—je ne sais pas si vous avez
eu l'occasion de lire notre rapport sur le cofit des médica-
ments—, mais nous avons constaté que quatre éléments distincts
influaient sur le colit moyen d’une ordonnance.

Nous avons noté des augmentations économiques en ce
qui a trait aux médicaments existants, et nous avons défini les
médicaments existants dans notre rapport du mois d’avril,
comme étant tous les médicaments qui se trouvaient sur le
marché et qui ont donné lieu 2 au moins une réclamation
que nous avons payée en 1987. Nous avons examiné les
répercussions des changements survenus dans les
classifications thérapeutiques entre médicaments a faible coiit
et médicaments a cofit élevé, et il s’agissait, dans un bon nombre
de cas, de médicaments a source unique qu’on avait lancés sur
le marché au cours de cette période. Nous avons également
examiné l'effet de l'augmentation des doses unitaires par
ordonnance. Nous avons ensuite étudié la répercussion sur le
colit moyen d’une ordonnance de I'arrivée de nouveaux produits
sur le marché.

Mme Dobbie: J’ai votre rapport sous les yeux. Nous parlons
d’'un certain nombre d’éléments qui dépassent la question
soumise a I'étude du comité, qui est celle du prix des
médicaments brevetés et de 'augmentation de leur cofit.

M. Austen: Non, je suis désolé. Je pense que vous avez mal
compris. Le. . .

Mme Dobbie: Eh bien, vous affirmez ici que les changements
intervenus dans les doses unitaires moyennes par ordonnance. . .
vous parlez du cofit des nouveaux médicaments qui arrivent sur
le marché. Je crois donc... et j'y reviendrai plus tard. Vous
parlez de changements qui se produisent dans les classifications
El;érgpeuﬁques entre médicaments a faible cofit et a coiit
€levé. . .

M. Karpoff: Laissez le témoin répondre.
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The.Chairmal':: Order, please. Mrs. Dobbie is trying to make
her point. The witnesses will be given an opportunity, as they will
when others ask.

Mrs. Dobbie: Yes, I would like the witness to understand what
I am asking.

I am assuming these four issues are part of the cost of
prescribing the drugs, and only one of these is what is being dealt
with here in Bill C-91.

Just let me finish the question. Then I would like to hear your
Tesponse.

One of the points you have been emphasizing is that the
costs of new drugs are higher; and it is listed in these four
pomnts you make in your report. The introductory price is
higher and it is not well controlled by the PMPRB. In fact, in
its mandate under Bill C-22, its job was simply to be a watch-
dog. But is it not true that in Bill C-91 in fact the PMPRB
has much greater control over the cost of introductory prices
as well as over the price increases of other patented drugs
and indeed they can in fact roll back prices, recover revenues in
one way or another, from companies that introduce drugs at a
higher price than they deem to be appropriate?

Mr. Austen: I am not sure that is entirely correct, because as
you are probably well aware, a number of corporations were
above the prices permitted by the PMPRB yet did not roll back
prices. I do not know what the impact of that has been.

Mrs. Dobbie: But the changes in Bill C-91 are that the
authorities of the PMPRB are being increased. Will that not
make a difference and tend to address some of your concerns
about the cost of introductory prices?

Mr, Walker: May I awide the question into two points? You
are asking two different questions. The first question was that
youssaid since there were four components, this was only one part
of it. If you will refer to paragraph 6.6, the two factors that are
major are price increases and new drugs. So the point is that of
the four components those are the two most important ones.
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Mrs. Dobbie: With new drugs.

Mr. Walker: In the second part, you're saying that if the
prices review board can control new drug prices, then that
will be all right. Leaving aside whether they can or not, the
real issue is that the patentees actually control the world
prices and the best that the prices review board is ever going
to be able to do is to determine what world prices are. If 'm
the patentee and I control the world price, then I control the
entry price, and who can say it’s high, low, or indifferent?
The only way you could ever have any real effect on it was if there
was some competition in that market, but with a single source
there’s not.

[Traduction)

Le président: S’il-vous-plait! Madame Dobbie essaie d’expli-
quer son propos. Les témoins pourront répondre plus tard,
comme ils le feront lorsqu’on les interrogera.

Mme Dobbie: Oui, j’'aimerais que le témoin comprenne bien
la question que je lui pose.

Je pars de I'hypothése que ces quatre éléments font partie du
cofit de I'ordonnance et qu'un seul d’entre eux est visé par le
projet de loi C-91.

Je vais terminer la question. J’aimerais ensuite avoir votre
réponse.

Vous avez notamment souligné que le cofit des nouveaux
médicaments a augmenté, comme vous le signalez dans les
quatre conclusions de votre rapport. Le prix de lancement est
plus élevé et le CEPMB ne réussit pas trés bien a le
controler. En fait, le role que lui avait attribué le projet de
loi C-22 était celui de chien de garde. Mais n’est-il pas vrai
qu'aux termes du projet de loi C-91, le CEPMB exercera un
contrdle beaucoup plus serré sur les prix de lancement, ainsi
que sur la hausse des prix des autres médicaments brevetés et
qu’il aura le pouvoir d’imposer une réduction des prix, et méme
de récupérer d'une fagon ou d’une autre le trop pergu des
sociétés qui mettent sur le marché des médicaments a un prix
supérieur a celui que le Conseil estime approprié?

M. Austen: Je doute que cela soit tout a fait exact parce que,
comme vous le savez probablement, un certain nombre de
sociétés ont pratiqué des prix supérieurs a ceux qu’autorisait le
CEPMB et elles n’ont toujours pas réduit leurs prix. Je ne sais
pas quel a été I'effet réel de tout cela.

Mme Dobbie: Mais le projet de loi C-91 accorde plus de
pouvoir au CEPMB. Les choses seront-elles différentes et
répondront-elles & certains aspects des prix de lancement qui
vous préoccupent.

M. Walker: Je voudrais scinder cette question en deux. Vous
posez en fait deux questions distinctes. La premiére portait sur
le fait qu'étant donné I'existence de quatre éléments, la
discussion ne portait que sur I'un d’entre eux. Si vous vous
reportez au paragraphe 6.6, les deux principaux éléments sont
I'augmentation de prix et les nouveaux médicaments. Je voudrais
donc souligner que sur les quatre €léments de ce cofit, ce sont 1a
les deux plus importants.

Mme Dobbie: Pour les nouveaux médicaments.

M. Walker: Pour ce qui est de la deuxi®me partie de
votre question, vous dites que si le Conseil d’examen réussit
a contréler le prix des nouveaux médicaments, cela résoudra
le probléme. Indépendamment de savoir s'il a ou non les
moyens de le faire, il faut tenir compte du fait que ce sont les
titulaires de brevet qui contrdlent véritablement les prix
mondiaux, et tout ce que pourra faire le Conseil d’examen
sera d’essayer de déterminer ce que sont les prix mondiaux.
Le titulaire du brevet contrdle le prix mondial et, également, le
prix de lancement; et qui pourrait dire que ce prix est élevé, bas
ou que sais-je? La seule fagon pour un tel Conseil d’avoir un
effet réel serait de favoriser la concurrence sur ce marché, mais
avec une source unique, il n'y a pas de concurrence.




32

Bill C-91

1-12-1992

(Text]

You'’re asking the same question as was asked of us about Bill
C-22, and we said that this is the problem with single-source
drugs. Five years later, there’s the result.

Mrs. Dobbie: But isn’t it true that in fact it would be very nice
to say there should be no patent at all? I gather that’s what you’re
saying, that patents are pernicious and that they increase the cost
of drugs. However, how are you ever going to have—

Mr. Walker: With the greatest respect—

Mrs. Dobbie: Sir, let me finish the question. How are you ever
going to encourage companies to take the risks, to put up the
money, to investigate and develop new drugs, life-saving drugs,
ones that make our lives a lot more secure for the future, if we
don’t allow some protection for their innovations at some point
in time?

Mr. Walker: First, at no point in time did we suggest that
having patents on drugs was pernicious. With the greatest
respect, that is not what we said at any time. What we did say is
that by changing the compulsory licensing rules you took
competition out of the marketplace, and by moving the patent
life to 20 years you’re eliminating it entirely.

Mrs. Dobbie: No other country has compulsory licensing
except India.

Mr. Walker: May I answer your question? The second point
is that the research we're talking about is not going to occur in
Canada. It’s been going in the other countries of the world for
60-odd years and will continue to do that. Also, I'm not opposed
to profits, but if you take a look at the profits of the
pharmaceutical industry through all of this, they have been
significantly better than the profits of most industries.

Mrs. Dobbie: Well, not according to the study that I've seen.
They're sixth on the list.

The Chairman: At this point I would like to move to Mr.
Karpoff.
Mr. Karpoff: Mr. McCurdy is doing our round this time.

Mr. McCurdy: That’s because I begin my bout of questioning
with an expression of personal pride that the witnesses before us
come from the Windsor enterprise and show the typical
enlightenment that one finds in that area of the country.

The Chairman: I would have thought you would rise on a
point of order here.

Mr. McCurdy: What need to be emphasized here are
perhaps a couple of things. First, what you’re saying about
the increased costs of drugs is a result of Bill C-22 all by
itself; at no time in your submission have you made any
estimate of the impact of Bill C-91 on the drug costs that worry
you so much. Second, you have made an extrapolation that
indicates that the costs for claims over the next nine-year period
to Green Shield will be $269,325,000, which you have described
as being borne by employers.

[Translation)

Vous nous posez la méme question que vous nous avez
adressée a propos du projet de loi C-22 et nous avions dit que
¢’était 1a le probléme que soulevaient les médicaments a source
unique. Cing années plus tard, voila le résultat.

Mme Dobbie: Mais ne pensez-vous pas qu'il serait trés bon de
dire qu’il faut supprimer les brevets? Je crois comprendre que
c’est ce que vous voulez, pour vous, les brevets sont pernicieux,
car ils ont pour effet d’augmenter le coit des médicaments.
Cependant, comment allez-vous bien pouvoir. . .

M. Walker: Sauf votre respect. . .

Mme Dobbie: Monsieur, je voudrais terminer ma question.
Comment allez-vous réussir 4 encourager ces sociétés a prendre
des risques, a fournir le capital, a procéder aux études et a mettre
au point de nouveaux médicaments, des médicaments qui
sauvent des vies, qui vont nous protéger dans I'avenir, si nous ne
prévoyons pas d’accorder une certaine protection a leurs
innovations?

M. Walker: Tout d’abord, nous n’avons jamais dit qu’il était
mauvais de breveter les médicaments. Je vous prie de croire que
nous n’avons jamais dit cela. Par contre, nous avons affirmé
qu’en modifiant les régles du régime de licences obligatoires, on
supprimerait la concurrence dans ce secteur et qu’en faisant
passer a 20 ans la durée de la protection d’un brevet, cette
concurrence disparaitra complétement.

Mme Dobbie: Le seul autre pays qui exige 'obtention d’'un
brevet est I'Inde.

M. Walker: Pourrais-je répondre a votre question? Le
deuxiéme point c’est que la recherche dont nous parlons ne va
pas s’effectuer au Canada. Cela fait prés de 60 ans qu’elle se fait
a I’étranger et cela ne changera pas. Je souhaite mentionner que
je n’ai rien contre les bénéfices, mais que si vous examinez ceux
qu’a enregistrés le secteur pharmaceutique pendant toute cette
période, vous constaterez qu'ils sont sensiblement supérieurs a
ceux de la plupart des secteurs industriels.

Mme Dobbie: Eh bien, ce n’est pas ce que montre I'étude que
j’ai examinée. Ils se situent au sixiéme rang.

Le %résident: Jaimerais maintenant donner la parole a M.

M. Karpoff: M. McCurdy va s’en occuper pour nous.

M. McCurdy: C'est parce que j’avais commencé cette période
de questions en disant ma fierté de voir que les témoins qui se
trouvent devant nous aujourd’hui représentent I'entreprise de
Windsor et qu'ils font preuve de la grande vigueur intellectuelle
qui est 'apanage des gens qui résident dans cette partie du pays.

Le président: Je pensais que vous alliez invoquer le
Réglement. o q -

M. McCurdy: Je crois qu'il faut souligner certains
aspects. Tout d’abord, vous dites que 'augmentation du cotit
des médicaments résulte uniquement du projet de loi C-22;
vous 'n’avez pas fourni dans votre mémoire une évaluation
def répercussions que pourrait avoir le projet de loi C-91 sur ce
cofit qui vous préoccupe tant. Deuxiémement, vous avez fait
certains calculs indiquant que le colt des réclamations que va
recevoir Green Shield au cours des neuf prochaines années
s’élevera a 269 325 0008, lequel retombera, vous P'aviez indiqué,
sur les employeurs.
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Mr. Walker: Again if I could make the reference to a closed
system, when you get to the bargaining table, money is on that
table. Money can be in wages, in pensions, in health benefits. It's
all money. If in fact the cost of health benefits rises very sharply,
then the employer naturally says to the union that less money is

going to be available for wages. It’s a closed system. What goes
around comes around.

It’s the same way with the public sector. The Ontario Drug
Benefit Plan pay this, but where do they get it from? They
obviously get it from taxes. All ’'m saying it all comes back down
to people.
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Mr. McCurdy: I just want to isolate this. We're not even
talking about Bill C-91.

Mr. Walker: That’s right.

. Mr. McCurdy: We're talking about a bill that was
introduced a few years ago that Bill C-91 would make, from
our perspective, worse. And what you’re saying with respect
to your claims, and your claims alone, is that the employer is
either going to face a $269.325 million increase in premiums or
those industries are going to resist in contract bargaining the
fffo?s of unions to maintain those drug plans at the previous
evel.

Mr. Walker: Or raise prices of their products.

Mr. McCurdy: I'd like to get some notion of what percentage
of private drug plan coverage you folks have in this country. Do
you have any notion what it is?

Mr. Walker: The last time we took a look at it, extrapolated,
we were approximately 4% of the Ontario market.

Mr. McCurdy: That’s private plans?

Mr. Walker: No.

Mr. McCurdy: Industrial plans?

Mr. Walker: No. Total prescription market.

Mr. McCurdy: Do you have any idea of your competition, to
what extent there exists out there other drug benefit plans that
compare to you at all?

Mr. Walker: The Ontario Drug Benefit Plan has 40% of the
prescription volume. There is 60% among the private sector, and
of that Ontario Blue Cross, Rx Plus and Green Shield would be
85% of the remainder. I think Ontario Blue Cross and Green
Shield would be the most significant third-party carrier.

Mr. McCurdy: What would be the estimate of the overall
expenditures for third-party carriers? In any case, it’s apprecia-
ble. There’s going to be an appreciable increased cost to the
private sector, to a whole host of industrial enterprises that are
themselves trying to do more research and development, or
trying to do more training for their workers, which will be
Impacted on negatively.

252152

[Traduction)

M. Walker: Si je pouvais revenir ici sur la notion de systéme
clos, c’est que lorsque vous passez a la table de négociations, il
y a de 'argent qui entre en jeu. Cet argent peut représenter des
salaires, des pensions de retraite et des avantages dans le
domaine de la santé. Tout cela s’exprime en argent. Si le coiit des
indemnités relatives aux soins de santé connait une forte
augmentation, 'employeur va naturellement dire aux syndicats
qu’il reste moins d’argent pour les salaires. C’est un systéme clos.
Il n’y a que ce qui entre qui peut en ressortir.

Clest la méme chose dans le secteur public. Le Régime des
médicaments gratuits de 'Ontario verse des réclamations, mais
d’ou tire-t-il 'argent? Des impdts évidemment. Je dis simple-
ment que cela retombe toujours sur les citoyens.

M. McCurdy: Je voudrais bien faire ressortir le point suivant.
Nous ne parlons méme pas du projet de loi C-91.

M. Walker: C'est exact.

M. McCurdy: Nous parlons de la mesure législative qui a
été adoptée il y a quelques années et dont le projet de loi
C-91 va aggraver, d’aprés nous, les conséquences. Et vous
dites, a propos de vos réclamations exclusivement, que
I'employeur sera amené & subir une augmentation de primes de
269 325 millions de dollars ou bien que ces industries vont
essayer de contrer les efforts des syndicats qui voudront, au cours
de négociations collectives, maintenir les régimes de médica-
ments & leur niveau antérieur.

M. Walker: Ou augmenter le prix de leurs produits.

M. McCurdy: J’aimerais avoir une idée du pourcentage que
représente le marché des régimes privés d’assurance-
médicaments que vous détenez au Canada. En avez-vous une
idée?

M. Walker: La derniére fois que nous avons examiné cette
question, a I'aide d’extrapolations, nous représentions environ 4
p- 100 du marché ontarien.

M. McCurdy: II s’agit des régimes privés?

M. Walker: Non.

M. McCurdy: Des régimes industriels?

M. Walker: Non. Du marché total des médicaments sur
ordonnance.

M. McCurdy: Connaissez-vous vos concurrents? Dans quelle
mesure existe-t-il d’autres régimes d’assurance-médicaments
qui se comparent au votre?

M. Walker: Le Régime de médicaments gratuits de I'Ontario
représente 40 p. 100 du volume des ordonnances. Cela laisse 60
p. 100 au secteur privé et, de ce chiffre, la Croix bleue de
'Ontario, Rx Plus et Green Shield comptent pour environ 85 p.
100 du reste. Je pense que la Croix bleue de I'Ontario et Green
Shield sont les principaux assureurs dans ce secteur.

M. McCurdy: A combien peut-on évaluer les dépenses
globales des assureurs? Ces dépenses sont certainement trés
élevées. Cela va entrainer une augmentation importante des
cofits pour le secteur privé, pour toute une série d’entreprises
industrielles qui essaient de faire plus de recherche et de
développement, ou de former davantage leurs travailleurs et qui
auront des difficultés a le faire.
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For the Ontario Drug Benefit Plan, the additional cost over
nine years because of Bill C-22 will be $3 billion. It would not be
an overestimate to say that we could assume an increase in cost
as a result of Bill C-22 of about $6 billion on the silly assumption
that the overall cost to the rest of the country is only double
Ontario’s cost.

Mr. Walker: You mean Bill C-91?
Mr. McCurdy: Bill C-22.
Mr. Walker: That would really be speculative on our part.

Mr. McCurdy: Let’s see how grossly speculative it is. We are
talking about $3 billion for Ontario alone.

Mr. Walker: I don’t think we could put a figure on it.

Mr. McCurdy: Well, let me put a figure on it. If Ontario has
28% of the population of Canada, we can assume that Ontario
is going to have an increase in cost as a result of Bill C-22 of $3
billion, so the impact on the rest of the country is going to be at
least double that.

Mr. Walker: The difficulty with that is it hinges on so many
factors of how people use it. We wouldn’t want to speculate and
put a figure on it. In fact, if we put a figure, it would blossom into
something, and we’ve no way of substantiating it.

Mr. McCurdy: Given that there are a number of figures
jumping around in this debate, don’t you think it would make
sense for the government to take its time and get good
numbers that can be adequately supported that would, for
example, challenge assumptions about the likely increased
costs of Bill C-91 over and above Bill C-22? What we're
saying is that Ontario alone is going to have an increased cost
of $3 billion over the next nine years. There has been
speculation out there that the increased cost as a result of Bill
C-91 may be anywhere from $100 million over 10 years to $1
billion a year 10 years from now. There’s a great deal of dispute
about that. But the government is going to go ahead and pass this
legislation before the end of this week.
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Don’t you think it would make a lot more sense if the
government cooled it and paid a good deal more attention to
studies such as yours and many others that indicate the impact
of this bill is going to far exceed the benefits that will accrue as
a result of increased R and D?

Mr. Walker: Not wishing to give you a totally political reply to
a somewhat rhetorical question, let me put it this way. When we
appeared before the House committee on Bill C-22 we said
government calculations of how much the price of drugs would
increase over the next five years were really not terribly credible.
Our figures prove that to be the case.

[Translation)

Pour ce qui est du Régime de médicaments gratuits de
’Ontario, les cofits supplémentaires entrainés par le projet de loi
C-22 sur une période de neuf ans vont s'élever a 3 milliards de
dollars. Je crois que l'on peut dire que, sans exagérer,
'augmentation globale qu’entrainera le projet de loi C-22 sera
d’environ 6 milliards de dollars, si je me fie & 'hypothése
peut-étre stupide voulant que le cofit global pour le reste du pays
ne représentera que le double du cofit pour 'Ontario.

M. Walker: Vous parlez du projet de loi C-91?
M. McCurdy: Du projet de loi C-22.
M. Walker: Cela me parait trés hypothétique.

M. McCurdy: Examinons cette hypothése de plus prés. Nous
parlons de 3 milliards environ pour ’Ontario seulement.

M. Walker: Je ne pense que 'on puisse évaluer ce coiit.

M. McCurdy: Eh bien, essayons de le faire. Si I'Ontario
représente 28 p. 100 de la population du Canada, il est possible
de tenir pour acquis que ’Ontario subira une hausse de coit, en
raison du projet de loi C-22, de 'ordre de 3 milliards de dollars.
Les répercussions sur le reste du pays seront donc au moins deux
fois plus fortes.

M. Walker: Cela dépend énormément de la fagon dont les
gens vont I'utiliser; voila 1a difficulté. Nous préférons ne pas nous
perdre en conjectures, ni mentionner de chiffres précis. En fait,
si nous le faisions, nous aboutirions a des résultats que nous
n’avons aucun moyen de vérifier.

M. McCurdy: Etant donné qu'on a mentionné un certain
nombre de chiffres au cours de ce débat, ne pensez-vous pas
qu’il serait bon que le gouvernement prenne le temps de
faire des calculs précis permettant de réfuter les hypothéses
formulées a I'égard de I'augmentation probable des cofits
qu'entrainera le projet de loi C-91 par rapport & ceux
auxquels a donné lieu le projet de loi C-22? Disons
simplement que I'Ontario va a lui seul subir une
augmentation de cofits de 3 milliards de dollars au cours des neuf
prochaines années. On a prétendu que le projet de loi C-91
pourrait entrainer des déboursés allant de 100 millions de dollars
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